Islands for Entanglement Negativity

Jay
deep Kumar Basak¹, Debarshi Basu¹, Vinay Malvimat
 $^{2^*}$ Himanshu Parihar¹ and Gautam Sengupta
 1

 Department of Physics, Indian Institute of Technology Kanpur, 208016, India
 Indian Institute of Science Education and Research, Homi Bhabha Rd, Pashan, Pune 411 008, India * vinaymmp@gmail.com

July 14, 2021

Abstract

We advance two alternative proposals for the island contributions to the entanglement negativity of various pure and mixed state configurations in quantum field theories coupled to semiclassical gravity. The first construction involves the extremization of an algebraic sum of the generalized Renyi entropies of order half. The second proposal involves the extremization of the sum of the effective entanglement negativity of quantum matter fields and the backreacted area of a cosmic brane spanning the entanglement wedge cross section which also extremizes the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half. These proposals are utilized to obtain the island contributions to the entanglement negativity of various pure and mixed state configurations involving the bath systems coupled to extremal and non-extremal black holes in JT gravity demonstrating an exact match with each other. Furthermore, the results from both the proposals match precisely with the island contribution to half the Renyi reflected entropy of order half providing a strong consistency check. We then allude to a possible doubly holographic picture of our island proposals and provide a derivation of the first proposal by determining the corresponding replica wormhole contributions.

Contents

1	Intr	roduction	2
2	Rev	view of the Island Constructions	5
	2.1	Islands for the Entanglement Entropy	5
	2.2	Islands for the Reflected Entropy	6
3	Isla	nd Proposal for the Entanglement Negativity	7
	3.1	Proposal-I: Islands for Entanglement Negativity from a Combination of Gen-	
		eralized Renyi Entropies	8
		3.1.1 Generalized Renyi Entropy	9
	3.2	Proposal-II: Islands for Entanglement Negativity from EWCS	12
		3.2.1 Generalized Renyi Reflected Entropy	13

4	Extremal Black Hole in JT Gravity Coupled to a Bath	15		
	4.1 Review of the model	15		
	4.2 On the Computation of $S_{gen}^{(1/2)}$	15		
	4.3 Disjoint Intervals in the Bath	16		
	4.4 Adjacent Intervals in the Bath	27		
	4.5 Single Interval in the Bath	34		
5	Eternal Black Hole in JT Gravity Coupled to a Bath			
	5.1 Review of the model	39		
	5.2 On the Computation of $S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}$	40		
	5.3 Disjoint Intervals in the Bath	41		
	5.4 Adjacent Intervals in the Bath and the Black Hole	45		
	5.5 Single Interval in the Bath	49		
6	Entanglement Negativity in the Double Holography Picture	53		
	6.1 Review of the Double Holographic Picture for the Entanglement en and the Reflected entropy	tropy 54		
	6.2 Double Holography for the Entanglement negativity	54		
	0.2 Double Holography for the Entanglement negativity	01		
7	Replica Wormholes and Islands for Entanglement Negativity	56		
	7.1 Replica Wormhole Saddle	60		
8	Summary and discussions	64		
Α	Renyi entropy of order half of the JT gravity	66		
	A.1 Entanglement negativity of the TFD state dual to an eternal black h	ole in		
	JT gravity	66		
	A.2 Renyi entropy of order $\frac{1}{2}$ through the replica wormhole construction	68		
Re	References			

1 Introduction

The black hole information loss paradox is one of the most intriguing puzzles of modern theoretical physics [1-5]. This paradox arises during the process of black hole evaporation after a particular time called the Page time when the fine grained entropy of the radiation becomes greater than its coarse grained entropy. However, this is forbidden in any quantum system undergoing a unitary time evolution [6]. The recent resolution to this puzzle has revealed a novel formula for the fine-grained entropy of the Hawking radiation which involves extremization over regions in black hole spacetime known as the "Islands" [7–10]¹, which is expressed as follows

$$S[\operatorname{Rad}] = \min\left\{ \operatorname{ext}_{Is(Rad)} \left[S[\operatorname{Rad} \cup Is(Rad)] + \frac{\operatorname{Area}[\partial Is(Rad)]}{4G_N} \right] \right\}.$$
 (1)

¹A different approach towards the resolution to the information loss puzzle has been explored in [11,12]. According to this approach, a copy of the information inside the black hole is always available outside and hence the Page curve is trivial (See [13] for a recent review.)

Rad in the above equation refers to the radiation which is modeled as a subsystem in the bath, Is(Rad) corresponds to the island for the radiation subsystem and $\partial Is(Rad)$ denotes its boundary. The island formula described above takes into consideration a missing saddle in Hawking's calculation arising due to spacetime "replica wormholes" in the gravitational path integral for the Renyi entanglement entropy, which dominates at late times during the black hole evaporation [14, 15]. The island formulation has led to a variety of fascinating directions involving exciting developments ranging from the information loss paradox in flat spacetime to puzzles in cosmology [16–48].

Although the island formula is applicable to generic spacetimes, it was inspired by the Ryu-Takayanagi (RT)/Hubeny-Rangamani-Takayanagi (HRT) formula for computing the entanglement entropy of a subsystem in a holographic CFT_d [49–52], specifically its quantum corrected formula proposed in [53, 54]. The proposal in [54], involves a co-dimension two surface known as the "quantum extremal surface" obtained by extremizing the generalized entropy which is defined as the sum of the area of the RT surface and the entanglement entropy of bulk quantum matter fields across the RT surface. If there are many such extremal surfaces, the one which leads the minimum generalized entropy has to be chosen. The island contribution to the generalized entropy is then computed utilizing eq.(1). The quantum extremal surface thus obtained characterizes the fine-grained entropy of the subsystems in quantum field theories, coupled to semi-classcial gravity. Recently an equivalent maximin procedure has been proposed to determine the quantum extremal surface [55]. Furthermore, the bulk domain of dependence of the HRT surface known as the "entanglement wedge" [56–58] played a vital role in determining the island for the Hawking radiation [9].

The fine grained entropy or the von Neumann entropy is a valid measure of the entanglement for bipartite systems in pure states, for example when we consider the bipartite system to be a black hole and the entire Hawking radiation emitted by it. Hence, the island construction for the entanglement entropy is sufficient as long as it is required to compute the Page curve or the quantities related to the bipartite entanglement between the black hole and the radiation. However, if we are interested in the structure of entanglement within the Hawking radiation, then we have to resort to mixed state entanglement or correlation measures. This is because the von Neumann entropy is neither a valid measure of the entanglement of a mixed state nor of its correlations. In the context of holography several such mixed state correlation and entanglement measures have been explored. Specifically, there is the entanglement of purification whose holographic dual was proposed as the minimal entanglement wedge cross section in [59,60] (See [61-64], for detailed studies of various aspects of the EWCS). The island construction for the multipartite generalization of this quantity has been recently explored in [65]. Another significant measure in this context, is the reflected entropy proposed in [66], which is defined as the entanglement entropy of a subsystem and its copy in a canonically purified mixed state. Quite interestingly, an island construction for the reflected entropy has been proposed in [67, 68]. These constructions have revealed interesting insights into the structure of correlations in within the Hawking radiation.

Note that in quantum information theory, both the entanglement of purification and the reflected entropy receive contributions from classical as well as quantum correlations. In contrast, a characteristic mixed state entanglement measure has to obey various axioms such as the monotonicity property under local operations and classical communication (LOCC) [69]. There are various such measures namely entanglement of formation, entanglement of distillation, concurrence etc. However, most of these measures are hard to compute for generic quantum states especially in extended systems such as quantum field theories. One of the computable measures which provides an upper bound on the distillable entanglement ² is known as "entanglement negativity" proposed by Vidal and Werner in [70]. A replica technique was developed for this quantity in [71, 72] and furthermore, it was utilized to compute the entanglement negativity for various mixed state configurations in two dimensional relativistic conformal field theories (CFT_2) . A replica technique was also advanced to study the entanglement negativity in Galilean conformal field theories in [73]. The progress in [71, 72], led to the interesting question of the holographic construction for the entanglement negativity, which for pure states was attempted in [74]. Following this, a holographic entanglement negativity proposal for the configuration involving a connected single interval in a zero and a finite temperature CFT_2 was presented in [75-77]. Furthermore, the holographic conjectures for the mixed states of the adjacent and the disjoint intervals were proposed in [78, 79] and [80-82] respectively. The above mentioned holographic constructions for the entanglement negativity involved a specific algebraic sum of the areas of the co-dimension two extremal surfaces (geodesics in AdS_3). The particular combination of which extremal surfaces appeared in the sum was determined by the mixed state in question. A plausible higher dimensional extension of the above mentioned holographic proposals and their applications to subsystems with rectangular strip like geometry were explored in [83–88].

An alternative proposal for the holographic entanglement negativity involves the minimal area of a backreacted cosmic brane on the EWCS [89]. For the specific subsystems involving spherical entangling surface, the effect of the backreaction may be determined explicitly, and the entanglement negativity in such cases is simply proportional to the area of the EWCS. For more generic scenarios, it was recently proposed in [90] that the holographic entanglement negativity is simply given by half of the Renyi reflected entropy of order half. The results from the two proposals i.e [89,90] and [75, 78, 80] described above, match for all the cases in the AdS_3/CFT_2 scenario except for the case of a single interval at a finite temperature. The reason for this mismatch was determined in [91] to be originating from an incorrect choice of the minimal EWCS for this configuration. Furthermore, upon computing the correct minimal EWCS, the result matches exactly with that determined from the combination of the bulk geodesics proposed in [75] and that obtained from the replica technique results in the large central charge limit in [77].

The above mentioned holographic proposals lead to the significant question concerning the island construction for the entanglement negativity. In this article, we address this extremely interesting issue by proposing two alternative constructions to determine the island contributions to the entanglement negativity of various pure and mixed state configurations in quantum field theories coupled to semiclassical gravity. The first one involves the extremization of an algebraic sum of generalized Renyi entropies of order half which is inspired by the holographic construction of [75, 78, 80]. Our second proposal is inspired by the quantum version of the holographic entanglement negativity construction described in [89]. This involves extremizing the sum of the area of a backreacted brane on the EWCS and the effective entanglement negativity of quantum matter fields coupled to semiclassical gravity. Furthermore, motivated by [90], we argue that the second proposal is equivalent to extremizing half the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half. We then apply our proposals to compute the island contributions to the entanglement negativity of several pure and mixed state configurations in non-gravitating bath systems coupled to extremal and non-extremal black holes in Jackiw-Teitelboim (JT) gravity coupled to matter described by a large- $c \ CFT_2$. Following the model in [8], we consider the bath to be in flat spacetime and impose transparent boundary conditions at the interface of the black hole and the bath. We compute the entanglement negativity of the pure and mixed state con-

²In quantum information theory the term "distillable entanglement" refers to the number of Bell pairs one may extract from a given quantum state utilizing only LOCC.

figurations involving two disjoint intervals, adjacent intervals, and the single interval. We demonstrate that the results from our two proposals match exactly in all the configurations considered. Furthermore, we show that results from both proposals match explicitly with the corresponding result obtained from extremizing half the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half. This serves as a strong consistency check for both of our proposals³. Following this, we allude to a possible double holographic picture of our island proposals for the entanglement negativity. Finally, we provide a proof of our island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of all the pure and mixed states considered in the present article, by determining the corresponding replica wormhole contribution through the techniques developed in [15, 35, 92].

The article is organized as follows: In section 2 we review the island constructions for the entanglement entropy and the reflected entropy briefly. In section 3 we propose our island constructions for the entanglement negativity of various pure and mixed state configurations. In section 4 we employ our island proposals to determine the entanglement negativity for the pure and mixed state configurations involving disjoint, adjacent and single intervals in a bath system coupled to an extremal black hole in JT gravity with the matter described by a large- $c \ CFT_2$. In section 5 we apply our island constructions to obtain the entanglement negativity for various pure and mixed configurations in the bath system coupled to an eternal black hole in JT gravity with the matter. In section 6, we briefly describe a possible double holographic picture for our island proposals. In section 7 we provide a derivation of our island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity by considering the corresponding replica wormhole contribution. Finally, in section 8 we conclude with a summary of our results and discussions.

2 Review of the Island Constructions

In this section, we provide a concise review of the island construction for the entanglement entropy as described in [9] and that for the reflected entropy as developed in [67, 68].

2.1 Islands for the Entanglement Entropy

We begin by a brief review of the quantum Ryu-Takayanagi formula which inspired the island proposal for the entanglement entropy. The quantum corrected expression for the holographic entanglement entropy as described in [54] (as a modification to [53]) is expressed as follows

$$S(A) = \min_{X_A} \left\{ \operatorname{ext}_{X_A} \left[\frac{\operatorname{Area}(X_A)}{4G_N} + S_{\operatorname{bulk semi-cl}}(\Sigma_{X_A}) \right] \right\}$$
(2)

where A denotes the subsystem in a holographic CFT, X_A is a co-dimension 2 surface anchored to the subsystem-A, and $S_{\text{bulk semi-cl}}(\Sigma_{X_A})$ is the von Neumann entropy of the bulk quantum fields in the time slice of the entanglement wedge denoted as Σ_{X_A} . If there are many such extremal surfaces then the one with the minimum value has to be considered. The surface which is obtained by the above extremization followed by the minimization procedure is known as the quantum extremal surface (QES). The expression within the

 $^{^{3}}$ It would be very interesting to directly compute the entanglement negativity of various pure and mixed state configurations considered here, in a corresponding BCFT along the lines of [18, 25, 32, 48] for the entanglement entropy. This would serve as another strong consistency check for our island proposals and we are currently engaged in exploring this exciting issue. We thank the referee for pointing out this interesting direction.

brackets in the above equation is known as the generalized entropy

$$S_{gen}(X) = \frac{\operatorname{Area}(X)}{4G_N} + S_{\operatorname{semi-cl}}(\Sigma_X)$$
(3)

Note that the definition of the generalized entropy is applicable to a co-dimension two surface (denoted as X above) in a generic spacetime and not restricted to holography [54].

Motivated by the quantum RT formula described above, it was proposed in [9], that the entanglement entropy of a region A in a quantum field theory coupled to semiclassical gravity is obtained by an expression analogous to the generalized entropy which is extremized over gravitational regions known as "islands"

$$S(\mathbf{A}) = \min_{Is(A)} \left\{ \operatorname{ext}_{Is(A)} \left[\frac{\operatorname{Area}[\partial Is(A)]}{4G_N} + S^{eff}[\mathbf{A} \cup Is(A)] \right] \right\}.$$
(4)

Note that in the above equation Is(A) is the island corresponding to the subsystem-A and $\partial Is(A)$ denotes its boundary, *min* indicates that if there are more than one extremal surfaces one with the minimum generalized entropy is chosen, and S^{eff} is the effective entanglement entropy of quantum matter fields coupled to semiclassical gravity. We emphasize here that although inspired by holography, the above expression is applicable to generic spacetimes and not restricted to asymptotically AdS gravitational configurations.

2.2 Islands for the Reflected Entropy

Having reviewed the island construction for entanglement entropy we now proceed to briefly describe the same for the reflected entropy. As explained in [66], the reflected entropy $S_R(A:B)$ of a bipartite system AB involves the canonical purification of the given mixed state ρ_{AB} by doubling its Hilbert space to define $|\sqrt{\rho_{AB}}\rangle_{ABA^*B^*}$. Note that A^* and B^* are the copies of the subsystems A and B respectively. The reflected entropy $S_R(A:B)$ is then defined as the von Neumann entropy of the subsystem AA^* as follows

$$S_R(A:B) = S(AA^*) \tag{5}$$





The authors in [66], not only proposed this new measure in quantum information theory, but also developed a replica technique for it. The technique was then utilized to compute the reflected entropy of two disjoint intervals in a CFT_2 . Furthermore, it was described in [93,94] that one may prepare a purified state $|\sqrt{\rho_{AB}}\rangle$ corresponding to a given mixed state ρ_{AB} of a holographic CFT by gluing the entanglement wedge of AB to the entanglement wedge of its CPT conjugate A^*B^* along the RT/HRT surfaces of AB and A^*B^* . Following this, it was described in [66], that the reflected entropy defined to be the von Neumann entropy of AA^* in the state $|\sqrt{\rho_{AB}}\rangle$, is simply given by the area of RT/HRT surface of the subsystem AA^* in this newly sewed manifold. It was then demonstrated that the RT/HRT surface of the subsystem AA^* is twice the value of minimal EWCS. Following this, the authors of [66] developed a quantum corrected version of their proposal for a bipartite system-AB in a holographic CFT which is given as follows [66]

$$S_R(A:B) = \min \operatorname{ext}_Q \left\{ \frac{2\langle \operatorname{Area}[Q = \partial a \cap \partial b] \rangle}{4G_N} \right\} + S_R^{\operatorname{bulk}} (a:b)$$
$$= 2EWCS + S_R^{\operatorname{bulk}} (a:b).$$
(6)

In the above equation the leading term corresponds to twice the value of EWCS, a and b correspond to two bulk regions in the entanglement wedge of the subsystem AB that are separated by the EWCS as depicted in fig.[1] and $S_R^{\text{bulk}}(a:b)$ denotes the effective reflected entropy of bulk matter fields in the semiclassical region ab.

Quite recently, an island construction for the reflected entropy was proposed in [67, 68] which may be stated as follows

$$S_R(A:B) = \min \operatorname{ext}_{Q'} \left\{ \frac{2\operatorname{Area}(Q' = \partial Is_R(A) \cap \partial Is_R(B))}{4G_N} + S_R^{\operatorname{eff}}(A \cup Is_R(A) : B \cup Is_R(B)) \right\}.$$
(7)

Observe that in the above equation S_R^{eff} is the effective reflected entropy of bulk quantum matter fields on a fixed semiclassical gravitational region, $Is_R(A)$ and $Is_R(B)$ correspond to the reflected entropy islands for the subsystems A and B respectively. We emphasize here that $Is_R(A)$ and $Is_R(B)$ in general need not coincide with the respective entanglement entropy islands Is(A) and Is(B). However, they obey the condition that $Is_R(A) \cup Is_R(B) = Is(A \cup B)$.

3 Island Proposal for the Entanglement Negativity

In this section, we develop two alternative proposals to obtain the island contributions to the entanglement negativity for various pure and mixed state configurations in quantum field theories coupled to semiclassical gravity.

Before proceeding to describe our island constructions, let us note that entanglement negativity is defined for a bipartite system in a quantum state ρ_{AB} as follows

$$\mathcal{E}\left(A:B\right) \equiv \log \left\|\rho_{AB}^{T_B}\right\| \tag{8}$$

The Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_{AB} of the bipartite system-AB is assumed to be factorized as $\mathcal{H}_{AB} = \mathcal{H}_A \otimes \mathcal{H}_B$. In the above equation the superscript T_B denotes the operation of partial transpose on the density matrix ρ_{AB} which is defined as follows

$$\left\langle i_A, j_B \left| \rho_{AB}^{T_B} \right| k_A, l_B \right\rangle = \left\langle i_A, l_B \left| \rho_{AB} \right| k_A, j_B \right\rangle \tag{9}$$

where i_A, k_A and j_B, l_B correspond to the basis states of the subsystem A and B respectively. Furthermore, $\left\|\rho_{AB}^{T_B}\right\|$ denotes the trace norm which is given by the absolute sum of the eigen values of the partially transposed density matrix.

3.1 Proposal-I: Islands for Entanglement Negativity from a Combination of Generalized Renyi Entropies

As discussed earlier, a replica technique proposed in [71, 72], was utilized to compute the entanglement negativity for various pure and mixed state configurations of a CFT_2 . Following this, a holographic construction was advanced in [75, 77, 78] to determine the entanglement negativity of a holographic CFT_2 through a specific algebraic sum of the areas of extremal surfaces (lengths of geodesics in the dual bulk AdS_3). For example, the holographic entanglement negativity of two disjoint intervals A and B in proximity is given by [80]

$$\mathcal{E} = \frac{3}{16G_N} \left[\mathcal{L}_{A\cup C} + \mathcal{L}_{B\cup C} - \mathcal{L}_{A\cup B\cup C} - \mathcal{L}_C \right].$$
(10)

$$= \frac{3}{4} \left[S(A \cup C) + S(B \cup C) - S(A \cup B \cup C) - S(C) \right]$$
(11)

where C denotes the interval sandwiched between A and B, \mathcal{L}_Y denotes the length of a geodesic anchored on the subsystem Y, and G_N corresponds to the 3 dimensional gravitational constant. Note that in order to arrive at the last expression from the eq.(10), we have used the Ryu-Takayanagi proposal for holographic entanglement entropy which for a subsystem-Y is given as [49–51]

$$S_Y = \frac{\mathcal{L}_Y}{4G_N} \tag{12}$$

The numerical coefficient $\frac{3}{16G_N}$ in front of the area terms in eq.(10) has an important physical significance. In this context, it is crucial to recall that the holographic dual of the Renyi entropy of a subsystem-A in a CFT is given by the area of a cosmic brane with a tension in the dual bulk AdS spacetime [95]. This is expressed as follows

$$n^{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial n} \left(\frac{n-1}{n} S^{(n)}(A) \right) = \frac{\text{Area} \left(\text{ cosmic brane }_{n} \right)}{4G_{N}}$$
$$n^{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial n} \left(\frac{n-1}{n} \mathcal{A}^{(n)} \right) = \text{Area} \left(\text{ cosmic brane }_{n} \right) \tag{13}$$

where $S^{(n)}(A)$ is the n^{th} Renyi entanglement entropy for subsystem-A and the subscript n the RHS indicates that the tension of the cosmic brane depends on the replica index. Note that $\mathcal{A}^{(n)}$ is related to $S^{(n)}$ as follows

$$S^{(n)} = \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(n)}}{4G_N} \tag{14}$$

We will now utilize the following result which states that the quantity $\mathcal{A}^{(n)}$ related to the area of a back reacting cosmic brane is proportional to that of the corresponding cosmic brane with vanishing backreaction (\mathcal{A}) as described in [74, 89, 96]

$$\lim_{n \to 1/2} \mathcal{A}^{(n)} = \mathcal{X}_d^{hol} \mathcal{A}.$$
 (15)

Observe that \mathcal{X}_d in the above equation is a dimension dependent constant and the subscript d denotes the dimension of the holographic CFT_d . Note that the above relation holds only for configurations involving entangling surfaces with spherical symmetry and \mathcal{X}_d is explicitly known to be of the following form

$$\mathcal{X}_{d} = \frac{1}{2} x_{d}^{d-2} \left(1 + x_{d}^{2} \right) - 1 \tag{16}$$

$$x_d = \frac{2}{d} \left(1 + \sqrt{1 - \frac{d}{2} + \frac{d^2}{4}} \right).$$
(17)

In the AdS_3/CFT_2 scenario this constant may be determined from the above expressions to be $\mathcal{X}_2 = \frac{3}{2}$. From the above discussion, it is clear that we may re-express the conjecture given in eq.(10) [80], as follows

$$\mathcal{E} = \frac{\mathcal{X}_2}{8G_N} \left[\mathcal{L}_{A \cup C} + \mathcal{L}_{B \cup C} - \mathcal{L}_{A \cup B \cup C} - \mathcal{L}_C \right]$$

We now utilize the result given in eq.(15), in the AdS_3/CFT_2 scenario i.e $\mathcal{L}^{(1/2)} = \chi_2 \mathcal{L}$, to rewrite the above expression as follows

$$\mathcal{E} = \frac{1}{8G_N} \left[\mathcal{L}_{A\cup C}^{(1/2)} + \mathcal{L}_{B\cup C}^{(1/2)} - \mathcal{L}_{A\cup B\cup C}^{(1/2)} - \mathcal{L}_C^{(1/2)} \right]$$
(18)

$$= \frac{1}{2} \left[S^{(1/2)}(A \cup C) + S^{(1/2)}(B \cup C) - S^{(1/2)}(A \cup B \cup C) - S^{(1/2)}(C) \right], \quad (19)$$

where, $S^{(1/2)}(Y)$ in the above equation denotes the Renyi entropy of order half for the subsystem Y. In order to arrive at the last line of the above equation we have used eq.(14). Following the same procedure as above we may re-express the holographic conjecture for the entanglement negativity of the adjacent intervals in [78] as

$$\mathcal{E} = \frac{1}{2} \left[S^{(1/2)}(A) + S^{(1/2)}(B) - S^{(1/2)}(A \cup B) \right].$$
(20)

Similarly, the holographic conjecture for the entanglement negativity of a single interval [75] may be expressed as follows

$$\mathcal{E} = \lim_{B_1 \cup B_2 \to A^c} \frac{1}{2} \left[2S^{(1/2)}(A) + S^{(1/2)}(B_1) + S^{(1/2)}(B_2) - S^{(1/2)}(A \cup B_1) - S^{(1/2)}(A \cup B_2) \right]$$
(21)

Inspired by the above construction, we will propose below the island contribution to the entanglement negativity for various pure and mixed state configurations in terms of a combination of the generalized Renyi entropies of order half. However, before we discuss our island proposals, we briefly review the generalized Renyi entanglement entropy and comment on the analytic continuation to $n = \frac{1}{2}$.

3.1.1 Generalized Renyi Entropy

Here we provide a concise review of the island construction for the generalized Renyi entropy considered in [35]. Consider a quantum field theory coupled to gravity defined on a hybrid manifold $\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{M}^{\text{fixed}} \cup \mathcal{M}^{\text{bulk}}$, where $\mathcal{M}^{\text{fixed}}$ is non-gravitating with a fixed background metric, while $\mathcal{M}^{\text{bulk}}$ contains dynamical gravity. We assume that the quantum matter fields extend freely to the fluctuating geometry of $\mathcal{M}^{\text{bulk}}$ as well. The generalized Renyi entropy is computed through a path integral on a replica geometry $\mathcal{M}_n = \mathcal{M}_n^{\text{fixed}} \cup$ $\mathcal{M}_n^{\text{bulk}}$ obtained by taking a branched cover of the original manifold with branch cuts along the subsystem A on each copy. The Renyi entropy is then given by

$$(1-n) S_{\text{gen}}^{(n)}(A) = \log \operatorname{Tr} \rho_A^n = \log \frac{\mathbf{Z} [\mathcal{M}_n]}{(\mathbf{Z} [\mathcal{M}_1])^n}$$
(22)

where ρ_A is the reduced density matrix and $\mathbf{Z}[\mathcal{M}_n]$ and $\mathbf{Z}[\mathcal{M}_1]$ corresponds to the path integral on the replicated and the original manifold respectively.

Assuming that the bulk geometry can be treated semiclassically, we can make a saddle point approximation to the gravitational path integral to write

$$\mathbf{Z}\left[\mathcal{M}_{n}\right] = e^{-I_{\text{grav}}\left[\mathcal{M}_{n}^{\text{bulk}}\right]} \mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}}\left[\mathcal{M}_{n}\right]$$
(23)

where I_{grav} corresponds to the Euclidean semiclassical gravitational action and $\mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}}[\mathcal{M}_n]$ denotes the path integral for the quantum matter fields on the manifold \mathcal{M}_n .

Next we assume that the bulk geometry retains the boundary replica symmetry, and consider the theory on the quotient manifold $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n = \mathcal{M}_n/Z_n$. For a Hawking type saddle, the quotiented geometry $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_n$ has conical defects on the branch cut along A with deficit angle $\Delta \phi_n = 2\pi (1 - 1/n)$ sourced by a backreacted cosmic brane γ_A homologous to the subsystem A on the boundary. Supposing that the backreaction is small enough such that the replicated geometry is still a saddle to the gravitational path integral [35, 53, 54], we have:

$$I_{\text{grav}}[\mathcal{M}_n^{\text{bulk}}] \approx n \, I_{\text{grav}}[\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_1^{\text{bulk}}] + \frac{n-1}{4G_N} \mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\gamma_A) \tag{24}$$

where $\mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\gamma_A)$ is related to the area of the backreacted cosmic brane as described by eq.(13). Substituting equations (23) and (24) in eq.(22) we obtain the Renyi entropy as [35]

$$S_{\text{gen}}^{(n)}(A) = \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\gamma_A)}{4G_N} + \frac{1}{1-n} \log \frac{\mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}}[\mathcal{M}_n]}{(\mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}}[\mathcal{M}_1])^n}$$
$$= \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\gamma_A)}{4G_N} + S_{\text{eff}}^{(n)}(A)$$
(25)

In the above equation $S_{\text{eff}}^{(n)}$ corresponds to the effective Renyi entropy of the bulk quantum matter fields. Note that in order to arrive at the last equation we simply used the definition for the Renyi entropy of the effective quantum matter fields. We emphasize here that the correct Renyi entropy is obtained by extremizing the above generalized entropy with respect to the position of the cosmic brane γ_A .



Figure 2: Schematic for the path integral representation of the replicated manifold for the generalied Renyi entropy. Figure modified from [35].

The authors in [14,15] demonstrated that when the effective matter entropy is comparable to the gravitational entropy, another saddle arising from the spacetime replica wormhole may provide the dominant contribution to the gravitational path integral. Whenever this new saddle becomes dominant, the generalized Renyi entropy gets non-perturbative instanton-like contributions. Assuming the replica symmetry remains unbroken, the quotiented geometry corresponding to this non-trivial saddle point has no conical singularity at the boundaries of A. Instead, there will be additional Z_n fixed points on the replica wormhole, which are the boundaries of a new region within the bulk manifold $\mathcal{M}_n^{\text{bulk}}$, called the entanglement island. Therefore for the replica wormhole saddle, the analog of eq.(24) is [35]:

$$I_{\text{grav}}[\mathcal{M}_n^{\text{bulk}}] \approx n \, I_{\text{grav}}[\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_1^{\text{bulk}}] + \frac{n-1}{4G_N} \mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\partial Is(A)) \tag{26}$$

$$S_{\text{gen}}^{(n)}(A) = \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\partial Is(A))}{4G_N} + S_{\text{eff}}^{(n)}(A \cup Is(A))$$
(27)

where Is(A) corresponds to the island of A and $S_{\text{eff}}^{(n)}$ corresponds to the effective Renyi entropy of the quantum matter fields coupled to semiclassical gravity. One consistency check of the above derivation is that it reproduces the well known island formula for the entanglement entropy in the limit $n \to 1$ [9,35]. The analytic continuation of the above expression for $n \to \frac{1}{2}$ gives the following result for the generalized Renyi entropy of order half

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A) = \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}[\partial Is(A)]}{4G_N} + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}(A \cup Is(A))$$
(28)

where $S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}$ corresponds to the effective Renyi entropy of order half of the quantum matter fields coupled to semiclassical gravity.

Proposal-I

We will now develop our construction to obtain the island contributions to the entanglement negativity for various pure and mixed state configurations in terms of the generalized Renyi entropy of order half derived in eq. (28). For the case of mixed state of disjoint subsystems we propose that the island contribution to the entanglement negativity is therefore given by

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B) = \frac{1}{2} \left[S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A \cup C) + S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(B \cup C) - S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A \cup B \cup C) - S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(C) \right]$$

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \min(\operatorname{ext}_{Q''}\{\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B)\})$$
(29)

where C is the subsystem sandwiched between A and B, $Q'' = \partial I_{s_{\mathcal{E}}}(A) \cap \partial I_{s_{\mathcal{E}}}(B)$ and $S_{gen}^{(1/2)}$ indicates the generalized Renyi entropy of order half given in eq.(28). $I_{s_{\mathcal{E}}}(A)$ and $I_{s_{\mathcal{E}}}(B)$ correspond to the islands for the entanglement negativity of A and B respectively. Note that $I_{s_{\mathcal{E}}}(A)$ and $I_{s_{\mathcal{E}}}(B)$ after extremization need not in general coincide with the islands for entanglement entropies of A and B. However, as in the case of reflected entropy [67,68], they obey the condition that $I_{s_{\mathcal{E}}}(A) \cup I_{s_{\mathcal{E}}}(B) = I_s(A \cup B)$. We also emphasize here that $\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B)$ defined above naively appears to have lot more parameters than the one coming from Q'' but we will see that in all the cases we consider here the entanglement negativity will indeed depend only on the parameter Q'' which needs to be fixed by extremization as stated in our proposal above. Note that the combination of the subsystems appearing in eq.(29) is exactly same as that for the holographic entanglement negativity described by eq.(19) as proposed in [80, 81]. Note that the subsystem C is an interval in a QFT_2 . However for generic disjoint subsystems A and B in higher dimensions, the choice of C needs more careful examination.

The result for the adjacent subsystems may be obtained by sending $C \to \emptyset$ (where \emptyset

denotes null set) in eq. (29) which leads to⁴

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B) = \frac{1}{2} \left[S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A) + S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(B) - S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A \cup B) \right]$$
$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \min(\operatorname{ext}_{Q''} \{ \mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B) \})$$
(30)

where $Q'' = \partial Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) \cap \partial Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)$. For the case of a single connected subsystem, we propose that the generalized entanglement negativity is given by a combination of the generalized Renyi entropies of order half as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B) = \lim_{B_1 \cup B_2 \to A^c} \frac{1}{2} \left[2S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A) + S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(B_1) + S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(B_2) - S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A \cup B_1) - S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A \cup B_2) \right]$$
$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \min(\operatorname{ext}_{Q''} \{ \mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B) \})$$
(31)

where B_1 and B_2 are two auxiliary subsystems on either side of A and the entanglement negativity is computed in the bipartite limit $B_1 \cup B_2 \to A^c$, $Q'' = \partial Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) \cap \partial Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)$. Once again, note that this particular combination of the generalized Renyi entropies of order half is inspired by the conjecture for the holographic entanglement negativity of a single interval proposed in [75,83] which involves a combination of entanglement entropies given by eq.(21). Observe that the auxiliary systems B_1 and B_2 are intervals in a CFT_2 , however, for a generic subsystem-A in a higher dimensional theory, the choice of B_1 and B_2 needs more careful examination.

3.2 Proposal-II: Islands for Entanglement Negativity from EWCS

In this subsection, we propose an alternative construction to obtain the island contribution to the entanglement negativity which is inspired by the bulk quantum corrected expression for the holographic entanglement negativity as described in [89,90]. According to [89] the quantum corrected holographic entanglement negativity is given as follows

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \min \operatorname{ext}_{Q} \left\{ \frac{\langle \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}[Q = \partial a \cap \partial b] \rangle}{4G_{N}} \right\} + \mathcal{E}_{bulk}(a:b)$$
(32)

where $\mathcal{A}^{(\frac{1}{2})}$ corresponds to the area of the backreacted cosmic brane on the EWCS and \mathcal{E}_{bulk} refers to the entanglement negativity of quantum matter fields in the bulk regions across EWCS. Note that this proposal is analogous to the quantum corrected holographic entanglement entropy construction proposed by Faulkner, Lewkowycz, and Maldacena in [53]. However for the island construction, we would need an analog of the Engelhardt-Wall prescription for the quantum corrected holographic entanglement entropy [54], which for the holographic entanglement negativity, we propose to be as follows

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \min \operatorname{ext}_{Q} \left\{ \frac{\langle \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}[Q = \partial a \cap \partial b] \rangle}{4G_{N}} + \mathcal{E}_{bulk}(a:b) \right\},\tag{33}$$

⁴ Note that recently in [92], the authors explicitly computed the entanglement negativity for the quantum states of a random tensor network which are toy models for a restrictive set of holographic states described as *fixed area states* which exhibit a flat entanglement spectrum. Observe that when the entanglement spectrum is flat, all the Renyi entropies corresponding to a given subsystem X are simply equal $S^n(X) = S(X)$. In particular, when we consider the analytic continuation to $n = \frac{1}{2}$ which results in $S^{(1/2)}(A) = S(A)$, our proposal expressed in eq.(30) exactly reduces to the result obtained in eq.(4.14) of [92].

where a and b correspond to the bulk co-dimension one regions separated by the EWCS.

We now generalize the above formula to obtain the entanglement negativity by considering the island contributions as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B) = \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}\left(Q'' = \partial \operatorname{Is}_{\mathcal{E}}(A) \cap \partial \operatorname{Is}_{\mathcal{E}}(B)\right)}{4G_N} + \mathcal{E}^{\operatorname{eff}}\left(A \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A): B \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)\right)$$
$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \min(\operatorname{ext}_{Q''}\{\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B)\}), \tag{34}$$

where $Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A)$ and $Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)$ correspond to the islands for entanglement negativity of A and B respectively, obeying the condition that $Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B) = Is(A \cup B)$. Note that in general, the individual islands for the entanglement negativity $Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A)$ and $Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)$ need not correspond to the islands for entanglement entropy Is(A) and Is(B) or the islands for the reflected entropy $Is_R(A)$ and $Is_R(B)$. However in most of the cases we consider here, we will see that they indeed match with the islands for the reflected entropy. The quantity \mathcal{E}^{eff} in the above equation corresponds to the effective entanglement negativity of the quantum matter fields coupled to semiclassical gravity.

In the above construction, we utilized the quantum corrected version of the holographic entanglement negativity in [89] given by eq.(33) to develop a proposal for island contribution to the entanglement negativity described by eq.(34). However, the holographic entanglement negativity proposal of [89] was concisely stated in [90] to be given by the Renyi reflected entropy of order half. A natural question then arises whether we can state our island proposal in eq.(34) more concisely in terms of the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half. Before we describe this island proposal, we first review the path integral representation of the generalized Renyi reflected entropy considered in [67] and discuss its analytic continuation to $n = \frac{1}{2}$.

3.2.1 Generalized Renyi Reflected Entropy

We now focus on the replica construction for computing the generalized Renyi reflected entropy for a bipartite system AB on a hybrid manifold $\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{M}^{\text{fixed}} \cup \mathcal{M}^{\text{bulk}}$ as before in section 3.1.1. However, for the gravity dual of the Renyi reflected entropy $S_{R\text{gen}}^{n,m}(A:B)$ one resorts to a more complicated replica technique than that for the Renyi entropy [53,66]. To this end, one prepares the purifier state $|\rho_{AB}^{m/2}\rangle$ which is a replicated version of $|\sqrt{\rho_{AB}}\rangle$ discussed in section 2.2, by first performing a replication of the geometry in the index $m \in 2\mathbb{Z}$. One may then compute the Renyi entropy of AA^* after performing another replication in the Renyi index $n \in \mathbb{Z}$. The gravitational path integral on the resulting replica geometry $\mathcal{M}_{m,n} = \mathcal{M}_{m,n}^{\text{fixed}} \cup \mathcal{M}_{m,n}^{\text{bulk}}$ comprising of mn copies of the original geometry is then computed as follows

$$\mathbf{Z}[\mathcal{M}_{m,n}] = \operatorname{Tr}_{AA^*} \left[\operatorname{Tr}_{BB^*} \left(|\rho_{AB}^{m/2} \rangle \langle \rho_{AB}^{m/2} | \right) \right]^n$$
(35)

We are now going to focus on the replica wormhole saddle assuming that the replica symmetry $Z_m \times Z_n$ remains unbroken. Analogous to the case of the Renyi entropy, the quotient manifold $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_{m,n} = \mathcal{M}_{m,n}/(Z_m \times Z_n)$ has conical defects at the positions of the *m*type and *n*-type cosmic branes corresponding to replications in different directions. There are *n m*-type branes for *n*-replicas of *m* purifier manifolds which land on the boundaries of the entanglement island $Is(A \cup B)$, and two *n*-type branes corresponding to the remnant Z_2 CPT symmetry which land on the cross-section of the islands [67]. Therefore, the analog of (23) in this case reads

$$\log \mathbf{Z} \left[\mathcal{M}_{m,n} \right] (A \cup B) = -I_{\text{grav}} \left[\mathcal{M}_{m,n}^{\text{bulk}} \right] + \log \mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}} \left[\mathcal{M}_{m,n} \right]$$

$$\approx -mn I_{\text{grav}} \left[\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_{1,1}^{\text{bulk}} \right] - n \frac{m-1}{4G_N} \mathcal{A}_m \left[\partial (\text{Is}_R(A) \cup \text{Is}_R(B)) \right] \qquad (36)$$

$$-2 \frac{n-1}{4G_N} \mathcal{A}^{(n)} \left[\partial \text{Is}_R(A) \cap \partial \text{Is}_R(B) \right] + \log \mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}} \left[\mathcal{M}_{m,n} \right].$$

This leads to the following expression for the generalized Renyi reflected entropy given by

$$S_{Rgen}^{n,m}(A:B) = \frac{1}{1-n} \log \frac{\mathbf{Z} \left[\mathcal{M}_{m,n}\right]}{\left(\mathbf{Z} \left[\mathcal{M}_{m,1}\right]\right)^{n}}$$
$$= \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\partial \operatorname{Is}_{R}(A) \cap \partial \operatorname{Is}_{R}(B))}{2G_{N}} + \frac{1}{1-n} \log \frac{\mathbf{Z}_{\mathrm{mat}}[\mathcal{M}_{m,n}]}{\left(\mathbf{Z}_{\mathrm{mat}}[\mathcal{M}_{m,1}]\right)^{n}}$$
$$= \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\partial \operatorname{Is}_{R}(A) \cap \partial \operatorname{Is}_{R}(B))}{2G_{N}} + S_{R \max}^{n,m}(A \cup \operatorname{Is}_{R}(A) : B \cup \operatorname{Is}_{R}(B))$$
(37)

which gives the island formula for the reflected entropy in [67] for $m \to 1$, $n \to 1$. Observe that in order to arrive at the last line of the above expression, we have simply utilized the definition of the effective Renyi reflected entropy $S_{R\text{mat}}^{n,m}$ of the quantum matter fields.

Note that the relative order of the analytic continuation in the replica indices m and n is important from the dual field theory side. In the large central charge limit of the CFT₂ the dominant channel for the conformal block could change if the order is reversed [97]. For the bulk calculations, we inherently assume that the dominant channel has already been chosen and the precise entanglement wedge is prepared first. Therefore, we choose to analytically continue $m \to 1$ first, which treats the *m*-type branes in the probe limit. Subsequently, the analytic continuation $n \to \frac{1}{2}$ which involves the backreactions from the *n*-type branes alone, leads to the following form for the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half

$$S_{R\,\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A:B) = \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(\partial \text{Is}_R(A) \cap \partial \text{Is}_R(B))}{2G_N} + S_{R\,\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}(A \cup \text{Is}_R(A):B \cup \text{Is}_R(B))$$
(38)

Inspired by [90], we propose that the island contribution to the entanglement negativity of a quantum field theory coupled to semiclassical gravity is obtained by extremizing half the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half, which corresponds to a different analytic continuation of eq.(37) which is $m \to 1$, $n \to \frac{1}{2}$.

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B) = \frac{S_{R\,\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A:B)}{2}$$

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \min(\text{ext}_{Q'}\{\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B)\})$$
(39)

where $Q' = \partial Is_R(A) \cap \partial Is_R(B)$ and $S_{Rgen}^{1/2}(A:B)$ is the generalized Renyi reflected entropy which we obtained in eq.(38). Note that the area term in eq.(34) and eq.(39) are identical only if the islands for the reflected entropy and the entanglement negativity are exactly the same. We will see that this condition holds for the cases that we will consider in this article providing a consistency check for our proposal-II.

This concludes the description of our proposals. We now turn our attention to the application of our proposals to systems involving the baths coupled to the extremal and the non-extremal black holes in JT gravity with matter described by a large- $c \ CFT_2$. We will demonstrate that eq.(34) and eq.(39) give exactly the same results for the entanglement negativity in all the cases we consider in the present article, providing a consistency check

for our proposal-II. Furthermore, we will demonstrate that the island contributions to the entanglement negativity obtained from proposal-I and proposal-II match precisely for all the pure and mixed states we consider. This will provide substantial evidence to our proposals.

4 Extremal Black Hole in JT Gravity Coupled to a Bath

4.1 Review of the model

Having described our proposal for the island contributions to the entanglement negativity in a quantum field theory coupled to semiclassical gravity, we now proceed to apply our conjectures to various pure and mixed state configurations in a bath coupled to an extremal black hole in JT gravity with matter described by a CFT_2 , as considered in [10]. This model consists of a zero temperature black hole coupled to a bath described by the same CFT_2 as that of the quantum matter, living only on one half of two dimensional Minkowski space. The bath is coupled to the extremal black hole through transparent boundary conditions at the interface of the asymptotic boundary of AdS_2 and the half Minkowski space. Furthermore, we will consider the CFT_2 to be in its large-c limit so that we could utilize the factorizations of higher point correlation functions as considered for reflected entropy in [67]. The action for this model is given by

$$I = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int d^2 x \sqrt{-g} \left[\phi R + 2 \left(\phi - \phi_0 \right) \right] + I_{\rm CFT}$$
(40)

where ϕ corresponds to the dilaton field and ϕ_0 denotes a constant that contributes to the topological entropy and I_{CFT} is the CFT_2 action of the matter coupled to JT black hole. The metric in the Poincare coordinates and the dilaton profile are given by the following expressions

$$ds^{2} = \frac{-4dx^{+}dx^{-}}{(x^{-} - x^{+})^{2}}, \quad \phi = \phi_{0} + \frac{2\phi_{r}}{(x^{-} - x^{+})}$$
(41)

The authors in [10], obtained the following expression for the generalized entropy which characterizes the fine grained entanglement entropy of a single interval [0,b] in the bath

$$S_{\text{gen}}(a) = \phi_0 + \frac{\phi_r}{a} + S^{\text{eff}}, \quad S^{\text{eff}} = \frac{c}{6} \log\left[\frac{(a+b)^2}{a}\right] + \text{constant.}$$
(42)

In the above equation, the interval $[-\infty, a]$ is the island located outside the JT black hole, which corresponds to a single interval [0,b] in the bath. The end point of the island denoted as a in the above equation can be found by extremizing the above expression for the generalized entropy. Note that in the above equation, the authors in [10] have utilized the units in which $4G_N = 1$. We will be using the same units for the rest of our article as well.

4.2 On the Computation of $S_{gen}^{(1/2)}$

Note that in order to use our proposal in eq.(29), we need a general expression for $S_{gen}^{(1/2)}$ defined by eq.(28) analogous to S_{gen} given by eq.(42). As the matter CFT_2 is in its largec limit, $S_{gen}^{(1/2)}$ has two possibilities depending on whether the interval is large or small. Consider the configuration in which the interval denoted by $[c_1, c_2]$ is large. In this case, we obtain the generalized Renyi entropy of order half as

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}([c_1, c_2]) = \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a(c_1)) + \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a(c_2)) + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([c_1, a(c_1)] \cup [c_2, a(c_2)]) = \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a(c_1)) + \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a(c_2)) + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([c_1, a(c_1)]) + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([c_2, a(c_2)])$$

$$(43)$$

where $a(c_1)$ and $a(c_2)$ denote the end points of the island corresponding to the interval $[c_1, c_2]$. Observe that in the last step we have used the result that when the interval is large enough, the leading contribution to the four point function of twist operators characterizing $S_{eff}^{(1/2)}([c_1, a(c_1)] \cup [c_2, a(c_2)])$ factorizes into the product of two 2-point functions as described in [9]. Hence this leads to

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}([c_1, c_2]) = 2\phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2}(\frac{1}{a(c_1)} + \frac{1}{a(c_2)}) + \frac{c}{4} \left[\log \frac{(a(c_1) + c_1)^2}{a(c_1)\epsilon} + \log \frac{(a(c_2) + c_2)^2}{a(c_2)\epsilon} \right]$$
(44)

Note that in order to arrive at the above result we have used the following result for $\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}$ and $S_{eff}^{(1/2)}([c_1, a(c_1)])$

$$\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(x) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2x} \tag{45}$$

$$S_{eff}^{(1/2)}([c_1, a(c_1)] = \frac{c}{4} \left[\log \frac{(a(c_1) + c_1)^2}{a(c_1) \epsilon} \right]$$
(46)

where x is the point in JT gravity whose area is being computed and $S_{eff}^{(1/2)}([c_1, a(c_1)])$ was obtained through the twist correlator with appropriate Weyl transformation factors taken into account as described in [10]. The justification for the above expression for $\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(x)$ comes from the computation of the entanglement negativity of a TFD state dual to a bulk eternal black hole in JT gravity explicitly computed in the Appendix A.1. We have demonstrated in the appendix that the topological part of $\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}$ remains the same as that of \mathcal{A} . However, the dynamical part of $\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}$ is proportional to the corresponding dynamical part of \mathcal{A} with the proportionality constant given by $\mathcal{X}_2 = \frac{3}{2}$. We assume that the same result holds for the extremal black hole case, as it is a purely geometric relation.

Consider now the configurations in which the interval $[c_1, c_2]$ is small enough to have no island contribution to its generalized Renyi entropy. Hence, in such cases the area term in eq.(28) vanishes and we get a simple result for the generalized Renyi entropy of order half, for a single interval in a CFT_2 which is given as follows

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}([c_1, c_2]) = S_{eff}^{(1/2)}([c_1, c_2]) = \frac{c}{2}\log[\frac{c_1 - c_2}{\epsilon}]$$
(47)

As argued above depending on the length of the intervals $|c_1 - c_2|$, there are only two possibilities for $S_{gen}^{(1/2)}([c_1, c_2])$. This can be better understood from the double holography picture. When the interval is large, $S_{gen}^{(1/2)}$ gets an island contribution and hence becomes sum of the lengths of two backreacting cosmic branes, whereas when the interval is small, the contribution is received only from the length of a single backreacting cosmic brane.

4.3 Disjoint Intervals in the Bath

In this section, we compute the entanglement negativity for the mixed state of two disjoint intervals in a bath, in the model described above. Here we consider different phases by taking into account distinct possibilities for the size of the subsystems and the distance between them as in [67]. We compute the entanglement negativity for this configuration using two different methods. First one involves an algebraic sum of the generalized entropies of order half inspired by [80,81]. The second method involves the sum of the area of a backreacted cosmic brane and the effective entanglement negativity of quantum matter fields which was inspired by [89]. We will demonstrate that the entanglement negativities computed from both proposals match exactly for all the phases. Following this we will also compute the same utilizing the island generalization of Renyi Reflected entropy of order half based on [90]. We will show that once again the result determined exactly reproduces the entanglement negativity obtained using the above mentioned proposals.

Phase-I

Consider the disjoint intervals $A \equiv [b_1, b_2]$ and $B \equiv [b_3, b_4]$ in the bath. In this phase, we consider A and B to be large enough to have a connected entanglement island described by [a, a'] and [a', a''] respectively, with a non trivial entanglement wedge cross-section similar to [67]. However, note that in phase-I, the two intervals A and B are in proximity. This implies that the interval $C \equiv [b_2, b_3]$ between A and B is very small, and therefore, does not admit an island.

Proposal-I

We now utilize our proposal given in eq.(29) to compute the island contribution to entanglement negativity in phase-I described above. Utilizing the results in eq.(43) or eq.(47) depending on the size of various intervals in eq.(29), we get the following expression for the generalized Renyi entropies of order half

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A \cup C) = \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a) + \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a') + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_1, a]) + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_3, a'])$$

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(B \cup C) = \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a') + \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a'') + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_2, a']) + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_4, a''])$$

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A \cup B \cup C) = \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a) + \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a'') + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_1, a]) + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_4, a''])$$

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(C) = S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_2, b_3]) = \frac{c}{2} \log[\frac{b_2 - b_3}{\epsilon}]$$
(48)

Quite interestingly, in the double holography picture we may visualize each of the above expressions for the generalized Renyi entropies of order half to be a particular sum of the length of backreacted cosmic branes which are depicted by circled numbers in fig.[3].



Figure 3: Schematic for the islands proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state configuration for disjoint intervals in phase-I. The circled curves denote the backreacted cosmic branes in the double holographic picture of our proposal-I.

We now substitute the appropriate expressions for S^{eff} and $\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}$ given by eq.(45) and (46) respectively, in eq.(48) to obtain the required generalized Renyi entropies of order half. Substituting thus obtained expressions in our proposal given by eq.(29) we obtain the generalized entanglement negativity to be as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen} = \phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2a'} + \frac{c}{4} \left[\log \left(b_3 + a' \right) + \log \left(b_2 + a' \right) - \log a' - \log \left(b_3 - b_2 \right) \right]$$
(49)

Note that in order to obtain the above results we utilized the fact that the subsystem C is very small due to the proximity limit of A and B. This in turn implies that the subsystem-C does not admit any island. However, A and B are considered to be large enough to admit their respective islands, and a' can be found by extremizing the above expression. The resulting equation could be solved in the limit $b_2 \rightarrow b_3$. This leads to the following

$$2a' = b_3 + 6\frac{\phi_r}{c} + \sqrt{b_3^2 + 36\frac{\phi_r}{c}b_3 + 36\frac{\phi_r^2}{c^2}}.$$
(50)

Note that a' ends on the EWCS and the above expression matches exactly with the island for reflected entropy in [67].

Proposal-II

Having computed the entanglement negativity for the disjoint interval configuration in phase-I using our island proposal-I, we now proceed to obtain the same utilizing proposal-II given in eq.(34). The area term in eq.(34) is given by

$$\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a') = \phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2a'} \tag{51}$$

where we have used eq.(45). Apart from the area term, we need to determine the effective entanglement negativity of quantum matter fields whose computation we describe below.

\mathcal{E}^{eff} through the emergent twist operators

Here we will compute the effective entanglement negativity through the replica technique of [71,72] by considering the emergent twist fields arising due to the appearance of an island. The configuration for two disjoint intervals with appropriate twist operators corresponding to the subsystem and the island, is as shown in figure below



Figure 4: Schematic for island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state configuration of disjoint intervals in phase-I. The gray region here and for the rest of the figures corresponds to the entanglement wedge of the subsystem-AB. The blue dotted line denotes the EWCS in the double holographic picture. The above figure is modified from [67].

Note that in this phase the subsystem-B is very large which essentially renders one of the end point of the corresponding island $a'' \to -\infty$. Since, the infinities of the bath and the JT brane are identified as in [10], the twist and the anti-twist operators located at these two infinities merge to give identity to the leading order in the OPE. This identification is depicted in the figure above by the black line.

The effective entanglement negativity $\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) : B \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B))$ can be written in terms of twist operators as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}\left(A \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) : B \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)\right) = \lim_{n_e \to 1} \log\left\langle \tau_{n_e}(b_1)\overline{\tau}_{n_e}(a)\overline{\tau}_{n_e}(b_2)\overline{\tau}_{n_e}(b_3)\tau_{n_e}^2(a')\right\rangle.$$
(52)

where τ_{n_e} denotes the twist operators described in [71, 72] and n_e denotes that the Renyi index is even. The limit $n_e \to 1$ has to be understood as an analytic continuation of even sequences in n_e to $n_e = 1$. The above five point correlator factorizes in the limit of large c for the channel corresponding to the phase I configuration as follows

$$\log \left\langle \tau_{n_{e}}(b_{1})\overline{\tau}_{n_{e}}(a)\overline{\tau}_{n_{e}}(b_{2})\overline{\tau}_{n_{e}}(b_{3})\tau_{n_{e}}^{2}(a')\right\rangle$$

$$= \log \left\langle \tau_{n_{e}}(b_{1})\overline{\tau}_{n_{e}}(a)\right\rangle \left\langle \overline{\tau}_{n_{e}}(b_{2})\overline{\tau}_{n_{e}}(b_{3})\tau_{n_{e}}^{2}(a')\right\rangle$$

$$= \log \left[\Omega^{\Delta_{\tau_{n_{e}}^{2}}}(a') \frac{1}{(a+b_{1})^{2\Delta_{\tau_{n_{e}}}}} \frac{C_{n_{e}}}{(b_{3}+a')^{\Delta_{\tau_{n_{e}}^{2}}}(b_{2}+a')^{\Delta_{\tau_{n_{e}}^{2}}}(b_{3}-b_{2})^{2\Delta_{\tau_{n_{e}}}-\Delta_{\tau_{n_{e}}^{2}}}} \right],$$

where the dimension of twist operators $\Delta_{\tau_{n_e}}$ and $\Delta_{\tau_{n_e}^2}$ are given by [72]

$$\Delta_{\tau_{n_e}} = \frac{c}{24} \left(n_e - \frac{1}{n_e} \right), \quad \Delta_{\tau_{n_e}^2} = \frac{c}{12} \left(\frac{n_e}{2} - \frac{2}{n_e} \right)$$
(53)

We now obtain the effective entanglement negativity for the configuration of disjoint interval in phase I using eq.(52) and (53) as

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}} = \frac{c}{4} \left[\log \left(b_3 + a' \right) + \log \left(b_2 + a' \right) - \log a' - \log \left(b_3 - b_2 \right) \right] + const.$$
(54)

Note that we have also included anti-holomorphic contribution in the above equation. Having obtained the effective entanglement negativity we may now utilize eq.(51) to obtain the area term. Substituting the area term in eq.(51) and the above result for the effective entanglement negativity in eq.(34) of our island proposal-II, we obtain the generalized entanglement negativity to be

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen} = \phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2a'} + \frac{c}{4} \left[\log\left(b_3 + a'\right) + \log\left(b_2 + a'\right) - \log 4a' - \log\left(b_3 - b_2\right) \right]$$
(55)

Note that this equation is exactly the same as the one obtained using proposal-I given by eq.(49). Hence, on extremizing the above equation as suggested in eq.(34), we get the same expression for a' as derived in eq.(50).

$\mathcal{E}(A:B)$ through the generalized Renyi reflected entropy



Figure 5: Schematic for the island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity of the disjoint intervals in phase-I. The emergent twist operators corresponding to the reflected entropy are depicted. Figure modified from [67].

As described in [67], the Renyi reflected entropy of order "n" for the phase depicted in the figure above, is given by

$$S_{R}^{(n,m)\text{eff}}(A:B) = \frac{1}{1-n} \log \frac{\left\langle \sigma_{g_{A}}(b_{1}) \, \sigma_{g_{A}^{-1}}(a) \sigma_{g_{A}^{-1}}(b_{2}) \, \sigma_{g_{B}}(b_{3}) \, \sigma_{g_{A}g_{B}^{-1}}(a') \right\rangle_{mn}}{\left\langle \sigma_{g_{m}}(b_{1}) \, \sigma_{g_{m}^{-1}}(a) \sigma_{g_{m}^{-1}}(b_{2}) \, \sigma_{g_{m}}(b_{3}) \right\rangle_{m}^{n}} \tag{56}$$

where σ_{g_A} , $\sigma_{g_{A-1}}$ and σ_{g_B} , $\sigma_{g_{B-1}}$ are the twist operators at the end points of subsystems A and B respectively. $\sigma_{g_A g_B^{-1}}$ is the intermediate operator that gives the dominant contribution in the OPE of σ_{g_A} and $\sigma_{g_B^{-1}}$ as described in [66]. The twist operator correlation functions appearing in the above equation factorize in the large central charge limit in the

required phase as follows

$$\left\langle \sigma_{g_A} \left(b_1 \right) \sigma_{g_A^{-1}} \left(a \right) \sigma_{g_A^{-1}} \left(b_2 \right) \sigma_{g_B} \left(b_3 \right) \sigma_{g_A g_B^{-1}} \left(a' \right) \right\rangle_{mn} = \left\langle \sigma_{g_A} \left(b_1 \right) \sigma_{g_B^{-1}} \left(a \right) \right\rangle_{mn} \left\langle \sigma_{g_A^{-1}} \left(b_2 \right) \sigma_{g_g} \left(b_3 \right) \sigma_{g_A g_B^{-1}} \left(a' \right) \right\rangle_{mn} = \Omega^{2\Delta_n} \left(a' \right) \frac{1}{\left(a + b_1 \right)^{2n\Delta_m}} \frac{C_{n,m}}{\left(b_3 - b_2 \right)^{2n\Delta_m - 2\Lambda_n} \left(b_3 + a' \right)^{2\Delta_n}} \frac{1}{\left(b_2 + a' \right)^{2\Delta}}$$
(57)

$$\left\langle \sigma_{g_m}\left(b_1\right)\sigma_{g_m^{-1}}(a)\sigma_{g_n^{-1}}\left(b_2\right)\sigma_{g_m}\left(b_3\right)\right\rangle_m = \frac{1}{\left(a+b_1\right)^{2\Delta_m}}\frac{1}{\left(b_3-b_2\right)^{2\Lambda_m}}$$
(58)

Substituting eq.(57), eq.(58) in eq.(56) and taking the limit $m \to 1$ followed by $n \to \frac{1}{2}$, we obtain the effective Renyi reflected entropy of order half for the disjoint intervals in phase-I is given by

$$S_R^{(1/2)\text{eff}} = \frac{c}{2} \left[\log \left(b_3 + a' \right) + \log \left(b_2 + a' \right) - \log 4a' - \log \left(b_3 - b_2 \right) \right].$$
(59)

This gives the following expression for generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half

$$S_{R\,\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A:B) = 2\left(\phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2a'}\right) + \frac{c}{4}\left[\log\left(b_3 + a'\right) + \log\left(b_2 + a'\right) - \log 4a' - \log\left(b_3 - b_2\right)\right].$$
(60)

As described earlier, the islands for the reflected entropy and the entanglement negativity coincide, and hence, we have used eq.(51) for the area term in eq.(60) to arrive at the above equation. Upon utilizing the proposal described by eq.(39) along with eq.(60), we obtain the following expression for the generalized entanglement negativity

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2a'} + \frac{c}{4} \left[\log\left(b_3 + a'\right) + \log\left(b_2 + a'\right) - \log 4a' - \log\left(b_3 - b_2\right) \right]$$
(61)

Note that this expression precisely matches with the result obtained using our proposal given in eq.(34) for the entanglement negativity of disjoint intervals in phase-I described by eq.(55). Hence, the extremization once again leads to the same solution as in eq.(50). This demonstrates that the two equations for our proposal-II given by eq.(34) and eq.(39) for this phase exactly match as expected. Furthermore this result precisely agrees with the entanglement negativity obtained from proposal-I described by eq.(49).

Phase-II

We will now use the conjecture we have proposed to compute the entanglement negativity of disjoint interval in phase-II depicted in the figure above. Unlike phase-I, in this phase, the subsystem A is small and hence does not have any island associated with it as was described in [67].

Proposal-I



Figure 6: Schematic for the island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state configuration of the disjoint intervals in phase-II

In order to obtain the entanglement negativity using our proposal-I we first utilize the appropriate expressions for different subsystems depending on whether they are large or small as given by eq.(44) and eq.(47) respectively. Note that as the subsystem-A is considered to be small in phase-II of the disjoint interval configuration. Since the subsystem-C is already small due to the proximity approximation which we are using, the corresponding generalized Renyi entropy of order half for the subsystem $A \cup C$ is obtained by eq.(47). This is in contrast to the phase-I where $A \cup C$ was considered large enough to have an island. This leads to the following expressions for the required generalized Renyi entropies of order half

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A \cup C) = S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_1, b_2]) = \frac{c}{2} \log[\frac{b_1 - b_2}{\epsilon}]$$

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(B \cup C) = \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a) + \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a'') + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_2, a]) + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_4, a''])$$

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A \cup B \cup C) = \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a) + \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(a'') + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_1, a]) + S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_4, a''])$$

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(C) = S_{\text{eff}}^{(1/2)}([b_2, b_3]) = \frac{c}{2} \log[\frac{b_2 - b_3}{\epsilon}]$$
(62)

Substituting the above expressions for various entropies in our conjecture described by eq.(29), we obtain the entanglement negativity in the proximity limit $b_2 \rightarrow b_3$ as

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \frac{c}{4} \left[\log(b_3 + a) + \log(b_3 - b_1) - \log(b_1 + a) - \log(b_3 - b_2) \right]$$
(63)

Quite interestingly, the area terms in eq.(29), precisely cancel in this phase and hence do not contribute the entanglement negativity. Note that a is simply determined by the island for entanglement entropy and the expression for it is once again given by eq.(50) with b_3 replaced by b_1 [10,67]. We will see below that the vanishing of the area term has a nice physical interpretation from proposal II.

Proposal-II

In phase-II of the disjoint interval configuration, the area term vanishes as there is no intersection of the islands for A and B denoted as Q'' which is to be extremized over in proposal-II as described by eq.(34). Since the matter CFT_2 is in its large-c limit, \mathcal{E}^{eff} in eq.(34) may be computed through the correlators of the corresponding emergent twist operators. We describe this computation below.

\mathcal{E}^{eff} through the emergent twist operators



Figure 7: Schematic for the island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity for the mixed state configuration of the disjoint intervals in phase-II. Figure modified from [67].

In this phase, the subsystem-A does not admit any island. The diagram for disjoint intervals in phase II is schematically shown in fig[7]. Then the effective entanglement negativity for this configuration may be written in terms of four point twist operators as

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) : B \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)) = \lim_{n_e \to 1} \log \langle \tau_{n_e}(b_1)\overline{\tau}_{n_e}(b_2)\overline{\tau}_{n_e}(b_3)\tau_{n_e}(a) \rangle.$$
(64)

Now, the effective entanglement negativity for two disjoint intervals in this phase may be calculated using the monodromy technique [80,98], and is given by

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) : B \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)) = \frac{c}{4} \log \left[\frac{(b_3 - b_1)(b_2 + a)}{(b_1 + a)(b_3 - b_2)} \right].$$
 (65)

Note that the area term is zero in this phase as there is no island for the subsystem A in this phase as depicted in fig.[7]. Hence substituting the above expression for the effective entanglement negativity in our proposal-II described by eq.(34) we obtain the entanglement negativity to be

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B) = \frac{c}{4} \log \left[\frac{(b_3 - b_1)(b_2 + a)}{(b_1 + a)(b_3 - b_2)} \right].$$
(66)

Observe that $a = a(b_1) \approx a(b_2)$ is simply determined by the island for entanglement entropy and the expression for it is once again given by eq.(50) with b_3 replaced by b_1 [10,67].



$\mathcal{E}(A:B)$ through the generalized Renyi reflected entropy

Figure 8: Schematic of the island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity of the disjoint intervals in phase-II. The emergent twist operators depicted for the reflected entropy. Figure modified from [67].

Here we will determine the effective Renyi reflected entropy of quantum matter fields for disjoint intervals in phase II and utilize it to compute the entanglement negativity through the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half. Following this we will demonstrate that the result obtained reproduces the entanglement negativity we computed above using our alternative island proposals.

The effective Renyi reflected entropy in this phase is given by [67]

$$S_{R}^{(n,m)\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_{R}(A) : B \cup Is_{R}(B)) = \frac{1}{1-n} \log \frac{\left\langle \sigma_{g_{B}^{-1}}(a)\sigma_{g_{A}}(b_{1})\sigma_{g_{A}^{-1}}(b_{2})\sigma_{g_{B}}(b_{3}) \right\rangle_{mn}}{\left\langle \sigma_{g_{m}}(b_{1})\sigma_{g_{m}^{-1}}(a)\sigma_{g_{m}^{-1}}(b_{2})\sigma_{g_{m}}(b_{3}) \right\rangle_{m}}$$
(67)

The conformal block $F(x, h, h_p)$ that gives the dominant contribution to the above four point function in the channel we are interested is as follows [66, 67]

$$\ln F(x, h, h_p) = -4h \log(x) + 2h_p \log\left(\frac{1+\sqrt{1-x}}{2\sqrt{x}}\right)$$
(68)

where h is the scaling dimension of the twist operators and h_p corresponds to the scaling dimension of the intermediate operator whose block gives dominant contribution to the four point function given as

$$h = \frac{cn\left(m^2 - 1\right)}{24m} \tag{69}$$

$$h_p = \frac{2c(n^2 - 1)}{24n} \tag{70}$$

This leads to the following expression for the effective Renyi reflected entropy

$$\lim_{m \to 1} S_R^{(n,m)\text{eff}} = \frac{1}{1-n} 2h_p \ln\left(\frac{1+\sqrt{1-x}}{2\sqrt{x}}\right)$$
(71)

Note that the order of limits of m and n are important in choosing the correct dominant block. However, once we choose the right block as we have done here then the order could be reversed for computational simplicity [97]. Taking the limit $n \to \frac{1}{2}$ in the above equation, we get the following expression for the effective Renyi reflected entropy of order half in the limit $b_2 \to b_3$

$$S_{R}^{(1/2)\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_{R}(A) : B \cup Is_{R}(B)) = \frac{c}{2} \left[\log(b_{3} + a) + \log(b_{3} - b_{1}) - \log(b_{1} + a) - \log(b_{3} - b_{2}) \right]$$
(72)

As shown in [67] there is no island for the reflected entropy corresponding to the subsystem-A in this phase. This is analogous to what happens for the island corresponding to the entanglement negativity of A. Hence the area term in our island proposal given by eq.(39) vanishes. Therefore, we get the entanglement negativity of the bipartite system AB by substituting the above equation in eq.(39) to be as follows

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \frac{c}{4} \left[\log(b_3 + a) + \log(b_3 - b_1) - \log(b_1 + a) - \log(b_3 - b_2) \right].$$
(73)

Once again the expression for a is given by eq.(50) with b_3 replace by b_1 [10,67]. Observe that the above result matches precisely with the result we obtained using our proposal in eq.(34). Furthermore, the above expression for the entanglement negativity of disjoint interval in phase-II, matches precisely with the corresponding result obtained in eq.(63) utilizing proposal-I.

Phase-III

Proposal-I



(a) Phase-III when subsystem-A does not admit an island.



(b) Phase-III when subsystem-A admits an island.

Figure 9: Schematic of island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state configuration of the disjoint intervals in phase-III.

In phase III depicted above the subsystems C separating A and B is taken to be large. In this limit one could use the large interval result for the generalized Renyi entropy of order half given in eq.(44) for various subsystems appearing in the conjecture we have proposed in eq.(29). This leads to various cancellations leading to a vanishing result for the entanglement negativity in this phase

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = 0. \tag{74}$$

The double holographic picture of the above discussion is depicted in fig.[9a] and fig.[9b]. However, note that we have utilized the doubly holographic model only for the purpose of illustration and we are not performing any computations in the double holographic models in the present article.

Proposal-II



(a) Phase-III when subsystem-A does not admit an island. Figure modified from [67].



(b) Phase-III when subsystem-A admits an island.

Figure 10: Schematic of the island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state configuration of the disjoint intervals in phase-III.

As described above in phase-III, the subsystems are separated by a large distance hence $\mathcal{E}^{eff} = 0$ and the entanglement wedge is disconnected as depicted in fig.[10a] and fig.[10b]. Hence, there is no intersection of the islands for the entanglement negativity of A and B and the area term in eq.(34) vanishes. Furthermore, the effective entanglement negativity is zero as the intervals are far apart from each other. This leads to the vanishing entanglement negativity $\mathcal{E}(A : B) = 0$ for this phase. This may be seen clearly from the double holography picture where the entanglement negativity is given by the area of the backreacted EWCS in the bulk, that may end on the JT brane. We will describe this in more details in section.6. Since, the entanglement wedge is disconnected in the bulk as shown in fig.[10a] and fig.[10b], it leads to $\mathcal{E}(A : B) = 0$. By similar arguments one may easily show that $S_R^{(1/2)}(A : B) = 0$. This implies that the results from two proposals once again match precisely in phase-III of the disjoint interval configuration.

4.4 Adjacent Intervals in the Bath

In the previous subsection we computed the island contribution to the entanglement negativity for the mixed state of the disjoint intervals in the bath. In this subsection, we will determine the island contribution to the entanglement negativity for the case of adjacent intervals in the bath. We consider the configuration of adjacent intervals described by the subsystems $A \equiv [0, b_1]$ and $B \equiv [b_1, b_2]$. Note that the subsystem A includes the origin. We will compute the entanglement negativity as a function of b_1 while keeping b_2 fixed. The subsystem A always has an island while the existence of island for B depends upon its size.

Phase-I

Proposal-I



Figure 11: Schematic of the island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state of the adjacent intervals in phase-I.

Let us begin by computing the entanglement negativity for the adjacent intervals in phase -I, in which b_1 or the subsystem A is small. We first utilize the appropriate expressions for the generalized Renyi entropy of order half for different subsystems depending on whether they are large or small as given by eq.(44) and eq.(47). Upon substituting thus obtained expression in our island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of the adjacent interval case given by eq.(29), we obtain

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{gen}}(A:B) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2a(b_1)} + \frac{c}{4}\log\left[\frac{(a(b_1)+b_1)^2}{\epsilon a(b_1)}\right].$$
(75)

Note that in order to arrive at the above equation, we have used eq.(47) for the generalized Renyi entropy of order half corresponding to the interval A as it is small and eq.(47) for the intervals B and $A \cup B$ in our conjecture given in eq.(30). Furthermore $a(b_1)$ appearing in the above equation is once again determined by the entanglement island for A and is obtained from eq.(50) by replacing b_3 with b_1 , and a' by $a(b_1)$ which leads to

$$2a(b_1) = b_1 + 6\frac{\phi_r}{c} + \sqrt{b_1^2 + 36\frac{\phi_r}{c}b_1 + 36\frac{\phi_r^2}{c^2}}.$$
(76)

Proposal-II

After obtaining the result for the entanglement negativity of adjacent intervals in phase-I, using proposal-I, we now proceed to determine the same utilizing proposal-II. We begin by computing the effective entanglement negativity through the emergent twist operators on the JT brane. Following that we will calculate half the reflected entropy of order half through the corresponding emergent twist operators.

\mathcal{E}^{eff} through the emergent twist operators



Figure 12: Schematic of the island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state of the adjacent intervals in phase-I. Figure modified from [67].

As described earlier in phase I, we consider b_1 to be small such that B has an entanglement island associated with it. The required configuration with the appropriate twist operators is as shown in the above fig.[12]. The effective entanglement negativity $\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) :$ $B \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B))$ for the configuration of adjacent intervals in phase I may be computed as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}} \left(A \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) : B \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) \right) = \lim_{n_e \to 1} \log \left\langle \tau_{n_e}^2(b_1) \overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(a(b_1)) \right\rangle$$
$$= \lim_{n_e \to 1} \log \left[\Omega^{\Delta_{\tau_{n_e}^2}}(a(b_1)) \frac{1}{(b_1 + a(b_1))^{2\Delta_{\tau_{n_e}^2}}} \right] \qquad (77)$$
$$= \frac{c}{4} \log \left[\frac{(a(b_1) + b_1)^2}{\epsilon a(b_1)} \right].$$

Note that we have also included the anti-holomorphic part in the above equation. We may now substitute the above result for the effective entanglement negativity in eq.(34) to obtain

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2a(b_1)} + \frac{c}{4}\log\left[\frac{(a(b_1)+b_1)^2}{\epsilon a(b_1)}\right],\tag{78}$$

where, we have used the expression for the backreacted area of a point on the JT brane which we obtained by replacing a' by $a(b_1)$ in eq.(51). Once again $a(b_1)$ is determined by the island for entanglement entropy given in eq.(76).



$\mathcal{E}(A:B)$ through the generalized Renyi reflected entropy

Figure 13: Schematic of the island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity of the adjacent interval configuration in phase-I. The emergent twist operators for the reflected entropy are depicted. Figure modified from [67].

In this configuration the emergent twist operators are located as depicted in the figure above. The Renyi reflected entropy in this phase is given by

$$S_{R}^{(n,m)\text{eff}}\left(A \cup Is_{R}(A) : B \cup Is_{R}(B)\right) = \frac{1}{1-n} \log \frac{\left\langle \sigma_{g_{B}^{-1}g_{A}}(a(b_{1}))\sigma_{g_{A}^{-1}g_{B}}(b_{1})\sigma_{g_{B}^{-1}}(b_{2})\sigma_{g_{B}}(a(b_{2}))\right\rangle_{mn}}{\left\langle \sigma_{g_{m}^{-1}}(b_{2})\sigma_{g_{m}}(a(b_{2}))\right\rangle_{m}^{n}}$$
(79)

In the large-c limit of the CFT_2 , the above correlation function factorizes as follows

$$\langle \sigma_{g_B^{-1}g_A}(a(b_1))\sigma_{g_A^{-1}g_B}(b_1)\sigma_{g_B^{-1}}(b_2)\sigma_{g_B}(a(b_2))\rangle_{mn} \approx \langle \sigma_{g_B^{-1}g_A}(a(b_1))\sigma_{g_A^{-1}g_B}(b_1)\rangle \langle \sigma_{g_B^{-1}}(b_2)\sigma_{g_B}(a(b_2))\rangle_{mn} = \frac{1}{\left(a(b_1) + b_1\right)^{4\Delta_n} \left(a(b_2) + b_2\right)^{2n\Delta_n}}$$

$$(80)$$

$$\left\langle \sigma_{g_m^{-1}}(b_2)\sigma_{g_m}\left(a(b_2)\right)\right\rangle_m = \frac{1}{\left(a(b_2) + b_2\right)^{2\Delta_n}}$$
(81)

Substituting the above correlations in eq.(79) we obtain the following expression for the effective Renyi reflected entropy of order half

$$S_R^{(1/2)\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_R(A) : B \cup Is_R(B)) = \frac{c}{2} \log\left[\frac{(a(b_1) + b_1)^2}{\epsilon a(b_1)}\right].$$
(82)

Substituting the above expression for the effective Renyi reflected entropy and the area term given by eq.(51), in eq.(38) for the generalized Renyi reflected entropy we obtain

$$S_{R gen}^{(1/2)}(A:B) = 2(\phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2a(b_1)}) + \frac{c}{2}\log\left[\frac{(a(b_1) + b_1)^2}{\epsilon a(b_1)}\right].$$
(83)

We may now utilize the above expression for the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half to compute the island contribution to the entanglement negativity of the adjacent interval in phase-I using our proposal in eq.(39) as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2a(b_1)} + \frac{c}{4} \log\left[\frac{(a(b_1) + b_1)^2}{\epsilon a(b_1)}\right]$$
(84)

where, $a(b_1)$ in the above equation is given by eq.(76). Observe that the above expression precisely matches with the result we obtained for the entanglement negativity in eq.(78) using our proposal in eq.(34). Furthermore, in this particular phase, the approximation $a(b_1) \approx a(b_2)$ holds and the results from the two proposals for the island contributions given by eq.(75) and eq.(84) match precisely for phase-I of the adjacent interval configuration.

Phase-II

Having obtained the entanglement negativity for the adjacent intervals in phase-I we now now turn our attention to phase-II, where the length of the interval A denoted by b_1 is taken to be large keeping b_2 fixed. This in turn reduces the size of the subsystem B and hence, there is no island corresponding to it.

Proposal-I



Figure 14: Schematic of the island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state of the adjacent intervals in phase-II.

In order to utilize our conjecture we first notice that in this phase b_1 is close to b_2 as a result the interval B is considered to be small. In this limit $a(b_1) \approx a(b_2)$. This leads to the following result for the entanglement negativity determined from our island proposal in eq.(30)

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen} = \frac{c}{4} \log \left[\frac{(a+b_1)(b_2-b_1)}{\epsilon(a+b_2)} \right].$$
 (85)

Note in this phase $a(b_1) \approx a(b_2)$ as depicted in fig.[14] and in this approximation the area term simply cancels out leading only to the effective term. Hence, $a = a(b_1) \approx a(b_2)$ in the above equation is given by eq.(76).

Proposal-II

Having obtained the entanglement negativity through proposal-I. We now proceed to determine the same through proposal-II. Note that the area term in the proposal-II described by eq.(34) does not given any contribution to the entanglement negativity as there is no island corresponding to B in this phase. We will now compute the effective entanglement negativity contribution in this phase by considering the appropriate twist operators.

\mathcal{E}^{eff} through the emergent twist operators

For this phase, b_1 is large such that the interval *B* does not admit an island. The entire island belongs to *A* and $a(b_1) \approx a(b_2)$. This configuration is shown in figure below.



Figure 15: Schematic of the island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state of the adjacent intervals in phase-II. Figure modified from [67].

Then the effective entanglement negativity for this phase is given by

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) : B \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)) = \lim_{n_e \to 1} \log \left\langle \tau_{n_e}^2(b_1) \overline{\tau}_{n_e}(a(b_2)) \overline{\tau}_{n_e}(b_2) \right\rangle$$
$$= \frac{c}{4} \log \left[\frac{(a(b_2) + b_1)(b_2 - b_1)}{\epsilon(a(b_2) + b_2)} \right] + const.$$
(86)

Note that in the above equation we have included the anti-holomorphic contribution. We may now compute the entanglement negativity using our island proposal-II given by eq.(34) to obtain

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \frac{c}{4} \log \left[\frac{(a(b_2) + b_1)(b_2 - b_1)}{\epsilon(a(b_2) + b_2)} \right] + const.$$
(87)

Observe that the area term in eq.(34) did not contribute to the above result as the island for the subsystem-B vanishes for this phase.

$\mathcal{E}(A:B)$ through the generalized Renyi reflected entropy



Figure 16: Schematic of the island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state configuration of the adjacent intervals in phase-II. The emergent twist operators required for the computation of the reflected entropy are depicted. Figure modified from [67].

In this configuration the emergent twist operators are located as depicted in the figure above. The Renyi reflected entropy in this phase is given by

$$S_{R}^{(n,m)\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_{R}(A) : B \cup Is_{R}(B)) = \frac{1}{1-n} \log \frac{\left\langle \sigma_{g_{A}}(a(b_{2}))\sigma_{g_{A}^{-1}g_{B}}(b_{1})\sigma_{g_{B}^{-1}}(b_{2})\right\rangle_{mn}}{\left\langle \sigma_{g_{m}^{-1}}(b_{2})\sigma_{g_{m}}(a(b_{2}))\right\rangle_{m}^{n}}$$
(88)

The above three point function was obtained in [66] and is given as

$$\left\langle \sigma_{g_A}(a(b_2))\sigma_{g_A^{-1}g_B}(b_1)\sigma_{g_B^{-1}}(b_2) \right\rangle_{mn} = \frac{C_{n,m}}{\left(a(b_2) + b_1\right)^{2\Delta_n} \left(a(b_2) + b_2\right)^{2n\Delta_m - 2\Delta_n} (b_1 - b_2)^{2\Delta_n}} \left\langle \sigma_{g_m^{-1}}(b_2)\sigma_{g_m}(a(b_2)) \right\rangle_m = \frac{1}{(b_2 + a(b_2))^{2\Delta_m}}$$
(89)

Upon utilizing the above results for the correlation functions in eq.(88) we obtain the following expression for the effective Renyi reflected entropy of order half to be

$$S_R^{(1/2,1)\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_R(A) : B \cup Is_R(B)) = \frac{c}{2} \ln \left[\frac{4(b_2 - b_1)(b_1 + a(b_2))}{\epsilon(b_2 + a(b_2))} \right], \tag{90}$$

where, we have re-introduced the UV cut-off ϵ to make the expression inside the logarithm dimensionless. Since, the area term in eq.(38) once again vanishes as the island for the subsystem is negligible we get the following expression for the entanglement negativity by substituting the above result in eq.(39).

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \frac{c}{4} \ln \left[\frac{4 \left(b_2 - b_1 \right) \left(b_1 + a(b_2) \right)}{\epsilon \left(b_2 + a \left(b_2 \right) \right)} \right]$$
(91)

Furthermore, notice that in this phase the area term in our proposal-II described by eq. (39) vanishes as there is no non trivial intersection of the islands for A and B. Note that

 $a(b_2)$ in the above equation is obtained from eq.(76) by replacing b_1 with b_2 . However as explained earlier in this phase we have $a(b_1) \approx a(b_2)$. Observe that the above result matches exactly with the expression for the entanglement negativity determined in eq.(87) using our proposal described by eq.(34). Furthermore, upon considering the approximation $a(b_1) \approx a(b_2)$ which is suitable for this phase, the above equation precisely matches with the result we obtained for the entanglement negativity of the adjacent interval configuration from proposal-I given by eq.(85).

Note that the measure of reflected entropy for the configurations involving the disjoint and the adjacent intervals in various phases discussed above, was studied in [67]. The behavior of the entanglement negativity is quite similar to that of the reflected entropy for these cases. However, this is because the entangling surfaces involved have spherical symmetry and the area of the backreacted cosmic brane appearing in the expression for the entanglement negativity (see eq.(39)), is proportional to the area of the extremal surface without backreaction in the reflected entropy eq.(7). Same arguments hold for the effective terms in eq.(39) and eq.(7) as these also correspond to the area terms in the double holographic picture,. We will describe this issue in detail in section 6.2.

4.5 Single Interval in the Bath

Phase-I

Having obtained the island contributions to the entanglement negativity for the mixed state configuration of the disjoint and the adjacent intervals in the bath, we now proceed to determine the entanglement negativity of a single interval $A = [b_1, b_2]$ in the bath by considering the appropriate islands. We first describe the computations in phase-I, in which A is considered to be large enough to receive contribution from the island corresponding to it in the JT spacetime. Note that if we include the boundary point which is at the interface of the JT and the bath, in the interval B_1 as depicted in fig.[17] below, then in the limit $B_1 \cup B_2 \to A^c$, the full system $A \cup B_1 \cup B_2$ is in a pure state. This is in contrast to the mixed state of the disjoint and the adjacent intervals we had considered previously.

Proposal-I

We first compute the entanglement negativity of a single interval using our proposal described by eq.(31) involving a combination of generalized Renyi entropies of order half. In order to obtain these generalized Renyi entropies for various subsystems in eq.(31), we need to examine the sizes of these intervals in question. Since in the bipartite limit $B_1 \cup B_2 \to A^c$ which describes the rest of the bath, we consider these two intervals to be large enough to admit their respective islands. Also in this phase, the interval A is large, and hence it admits an island. We utilize the large interval limit of generalized Renyi entropy of order half described in eq.(44) to obtain each of the term in eq.(31). This leads to the following expression for the generalized entanglement negativity

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen} = 2\phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2} \left(\frac{1}{a(b_1)} + \frac{1}{a(b_2)} \right) + \frac{c}{4} \log\left[\frac{(b_1 + a(b_1))^2 (b_2 + a(b_2))^2}{\epsilon^2 a(b_1) a(b_2)} \right] + const \quad (92)$$

Proposal-II

We now turn our attention towards the entanglement negativity of a single interval in phase-I utilizing proposal-II described by eq.(34) and eq.(39). We begin by obtaining the effective entanglement negativity through the emergent twist operators which we explain below.

\mathcal{E}^{eff} through the emergent twist operators

As described above, for a single interval configuration in phase I, we take the interval A to be large enough to have an island. This phase is shown in figure below along with the appropriate twist operators. Note that as depicted by light blue curve in the figure the infinities of the bath and the JT brane are identified. This in turn leads to the merging of twist and the anti-twist operators which to the leading order of the OPE expansion gives identity. This will hold for the rest of the figures in this article.



Figure 17: Schematic for the islands proposal -II for the entanglement negativity of a a single interval-A in phase-I.

Then the effective entanglement negativity of quantum matter fields for this phase may be computed as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) : B \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)) = \lim_{n_e \to 1} \log \left\langle \tau_{n_e}^2(b_1) \overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(b_2) \tau_{n_e}^2(a(b_2)) \overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(a(b_1)) \right\rangle = \lim_{n_e \to 1} \log \left\langle \tau_{n_e}^2(b_1) \overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(a(b_1)) \right\rangle \left\langle \overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(b_2) \tau_{n_e}^2(a(b_2)) \right\rangle = \frac{c}{4} \log \left[\frac{(a(b_1) + b_1)^2}{\epsilon a(b_1)} \right] + \frac{c}{4} \log \left[\frac{(a(b_2) + b_2)^2}{\epsilon a(b_2)} \right],$$
(93)

where we have also included the anti-holomorphic contribution. We now utilize proposal-II described by eq.(34) to obtain the entanglement negativity of a single interval in phase-I as follows

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = 2\phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2} \left(\frac{1}{a(b_1)} + \frac{1}{a(b_2)}\right) + \frac{c}{4} \log\left[\frac{(b_1 + a(b_1))^2 (b_2 + a(b_2))^2}{\epsilon^2 a(b_1) a(b_2)}\right] + const$$
(94)

where we have used the result in eq.(51) for the backreacted area term in eq.(34). We observe that in the limit $b_1 \rightarrow 0$, the entanglement negativity for single interval A reduces to the entanglement negativity of adjacent intervals with the interval B to be very large in phase I given by eq. (77).

$\mathcal{E}(A:B)$ through the generalized Renyi reflected entropy



55

Figure 18: Schematic of the island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity of a single interval in phase-I.

$$S_{R}^{(n,m)\text{eff}}(A:B) = \frac{1}{1-n} \log \left\langle \sigma_{g_{A}g_{B_{1}}^{-1}}(b_{1})\sigma_{g_{B_{2}}g_{A}^{-1}}(b_{2})\sigma_{g_{A}^{-1}g_{B_{1}}}(a(b_{1}))\sigma_{g_{B_{2}}^{-1}g_{A}}(a(b_{2})) \right\rangle_{mn} \tag{95}$$

Note that unlike the earlier cases, in eq.(95) there is no denominator. This is due to the fusion of the twist and the anti-twist operators leading to the identity. We will consider A to be large enough such that in the large-c and large interval limit the above correlation function factorizes into

$$\left\langle \sigma_{g_A g_{B_1}^{-1}}(b_1) \sigma_{g_{B_2} g_A^{-1}}(b_2) \sigma_{g_A^{-1} g_{B_1}}(a(b_1)) \sigma_{g_{B_2}^{-1} g_A}(a(b_2)) \right\rangle_{mn} \\ \approx \left\langle \sigma_{g_A g_{B_1}^{-1}}(b_1) \sigma_{g_{B_2} g_A^{-1}}(b_2) \right\rangle_{mn} \left\langle \sigma_{g_A^{-1} g_{B_1}}(a(b_1)) \sigma_{g_{B_2}^{-1} g_A}(a(b_2)) \right\rangle_{mn}$$
(96)

Upon utilizing the above relation in eq.(95) we obtain the following expression for the Renyi reflected entropy in the limit $m \to 1$

$$S_R^{(n,1)\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_R(A) : B \cup Is_R(B)) = \frac{c(n+1)}{6n} \log\left[\frac{(b_1 + a(b_1))^2 (b_2 + a(b_2))^2}{16\epsilon^2 a(b_1)a(b_2)}\right], \quad (97)$$

where ϵ is the UV cut-off introduced to make the argument of the log dimensionless. We may now obtain the effective Renyi reflected entropy of order half to be as follows

$$S_R^{(1/2)\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_R(A) : B \cup Is_R(B)) = \frac{c}{2} \log \left[\frac{(b_1 + a(b_1))^2 (b_2 + a(b_2))^2}{16\epsilon^2 a(b_1)a(b_2)} \right].$$
 (98)

Upon using the above expression and the result for the backreacted area given by eq.(51), in eq.(38) we may obtain the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half to be as follows

$$S_{R gen}^{(1/2)}(A:B) = 4\phi_0 + 3\phi_r \left(\frac{1}{a(b_1)} + \frac{1}{a(b_2)}\right) + \frac{c}{2} \log\left[\frac{(b_1 + a(b_1))^2 (b_2 + a(b_2))^2}{16\epsilon^2 a(b_1)a(b_2)}\right].$$
 (99)
Having obtained the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half, we may now express the entanglement negativity according to proposal-II described by eq.(39) as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen} = 2\phi_0 + \frac{3\phi_r}{2} \left(\frac{1}{a(b_1)} + \frac{1}{a(b_2)} \right) + \frac{c}{4} \log \left[\frac{(b_1 + a(b_1))^2 (b_2 + a(b_2))^2}{16\epsilon^2 a(b_1) a(b_2)} \right]$$
(100)

Note that the above result matches precisely with eq.(94) for the entanglement negativity obtained using our proposal described by eq.(34). Furthermore, it is also to be observed that the above result precisely matches with eq.(92) which was determined utilizing proposal-I.

As described earlier, the quantum system of single interval-A with its complement described by the rest of the system, forms a pure quantum state. One could easily understand this idea from the one dimensional point of view where the entire JT brane is replaced by its dual quantum mechanical CFT_1 coupled to the half line described by the bath CFT_2 . In this case one expects that the entanglement negativity is given by the Renyi entropy of order half. To demonstrate this first observe that the generalized entanglement negativity we have obtained in eq.(100) is

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen}(A:B) = S^{(1/2)}_{gen}(A) \tag{101}$$

where we have used the definition for the generalized Renyi entropy of order half given in eq.(28) to re-express the RHS of eq.(100). This in turn implies that upon extremization we obtain

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = S^{(1/2)}(A) \tag{102}$$

For a quantum system in pure state, the above relation is expected to hold from quantum information theory as was demonstrated in [71, 72]. This serves as a strong consistency check for the result we have obtained.

Phase-II

In this subsection we compute the entanglement negativity of the single interval $A = [b_1, b_2]$ in the bath. We obtain the entanglement negativity when the length of the interval A is small and hence it does not admit an island corresponding to it. We term this configuration as phase-II.

Proposal-I

We begin by considering the proposal-I for single interval described by eq.(31). As described above in phase-II length of the interval A is small and hence the generalized Renyi entropy of order half corresponding to it is given by eq.(47) where as for the rest of the subsystems in eq.(31) we utilize eq.(44). In this approximation, the entanglement negativity of single interval comes out to be

$$\mathcal{E} = \frac{c}{2} \log \left[\frac{b_2 - b_1}{\epsilon} \right]. \tag{103}$$

Once again since this is a result with no island contribution it is identical to the expression obtained in [71, 72].

Proposal-II

We will now proceed to compute the entanglement negativity of a single interval in phase-II using proposal-II.

\mathcal{E}^{eff} through the emergent twist operators

As explained above in this phase, we take A to be small such that it does not admit an island. The figure for this phase is depicted below.



Figure 19: Schematic of the island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity of a single interval in phase-II.

Then the effective entanglement negativity is given by the two point twist correlators as $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ if $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$ is $\operatorname{ceff}_{\mathcal{A}}$

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}} = \lim_{n_e \to 1} \log \left\langle \tau_{n_e}^2(b_1) \overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(b_2) \right\rangle$$

= $\frac{c}{2} \log \left[\frac{b_2 - b_1}{\epsilon} \right],$ (104)

where the anti-holomophic contribution is also included. Notice that as there is no island corresponding to A and hence, the area term in eq.(34) vanishes. Upon substituting the above expression for the effective entanglement negativity in eq.(34) for our proposal-II, we obtain the entanglement negativity to be

$$\mathcal{E} = \frac{c}{2} \log \left[\frac{b_2 - b_1}{\epsilon} \right]. \tag{105}$$

Observe that once again the result we obtained using our proposal-I which is given by eq.(103) matches precisely with the above expression obtained using proposal-II. Furthermore as can be easily checked the RHS of the above equation is simply the Renyi entropy of order half for a single interval for the no-island scenario as expected from quantum information theory [71,72].

5 Eternal Black Hole in JT Gravity Coupled to a Bath

In this section, we proceed to apply our island proposals to determine the entanglement negativity of various mixed state configurations in a bath coupled to an eternal black hole solution in Jackiw-Teitelboim gravity with matter fields. The bath is described by matter fields on a separate rigid manifold, characterized by a two-dimensional conformal field theory [10]. In addition we will also assume that the CFT_2 is endowed with a large central charge, and we will utilize the large-c factorization of higher point twist correlators.

5.1 Review of the model

The model first considered in [10] consists of JT gravity living on a AdS₂ region, sewed together with two rigid Minkowski regions on each side which we refer to as the baths. In addition we consider a large-c CFT₂ living on the whole manifold which can pass freely through the AdS boundaries on which transparent boundary conditions are imposed. The action for two-dimensional Jackiw-Teitelboim (JT) gravity reads [10] (we set $4G_N = 1$)

$$I = -\frac{\phi_0}{4\pi} \left(\int_{\Sigma} R + 2 \int_{\partial \Sigma} K \right) - \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_{\Sigma} \phi(R+2) - \frac{\phi_b}{4\pi} \int_{\partial \Sigma} 2K + I_{\text{CFT}}$$
(106)

where ϕ is the dilaton field, ϕ_b is its boundary value, Σ denotes the AdS₂ region and K is the trace of the extrinsic curvature. The term within the parenthesis is the usual Einstein-Hilbert action endowed with the proper boundary term which, in two dimensions, is topological and therefore ϕ_0 measures the topological entropy. We focus on the two sided eternal black hole solution with the dilaton. The Penrose diagram of the model is shown in fig.[20].



Figure 20: Penrose diagram for the eternal black hole coupled to two rigid Minkowski regions referred to as baths. Figure modified from [68].

Following [9,67,68], we may write down the metric and dilaton profiles for the black hole exteriors. We will choose two different coordinate charts to describe the geometry, namely the global coordinates (w^+, w^-) which covers the entire patch, and the Rindler coordinates $(y^+, y^-)_{L/R}$ which cover respectively the left/right Rindler patches (the left BH exterior+the left bath and similarly for the right). In Rindler coordinates, the metrics for the black hole exterior and the respective baths are given by

$$ds_{\rm in}^2 = -\frac{4\pi^2}{\beta^2} \frac{dy^+ dy^-}{\sinh^2 \left[\frac{\pi}{\beta} (y^- - y^+)\right]}, \quad ds_{\rm out}^2 = -\frac{dy^+ dy^-}{\epsilon^2}$$
(107)

where ϵ is the UV cut-off in the corresponding boundary theory. As already mentioned $y_L^{\pm} = t \mp z$ covers the left exterior and the bath while $y_R^{\pm} = t \pm z$ covers the right exterior and the corresponding bath. Under the transformation

$$w^{\pm} = \pm e^{\pm \frac{2\pi y_R^{\pm}}{\beta}}, \quad w^{\pm} = \mp e^{\mp \frac{2\pi y_L^{\pm}}{\beta}},$$
 (108)

the metrics become

$$ds_{\rm in}^2 = -\frac{4dw^+ dw^-}{(1+w^+w^-)^2}, \quad ds_{\rm out}^2 = -\frac{\beta^2}{4\pi^2\epsilon^2} \frac{dw^+ dw^-}{w^+w^-}.$$
 (109)

By re-expressing the above metrics in a general form $ds^2 = -\Omega^{-2}dw^+dw^-$, the conformal factors can be read off immediately:

$$\Omega_{\rm in} = \frac{1 + w^+ w^-}{2}, \quad \Omega_{\rm out} = \frac{2\pi\epsilon}{\beta} \sqrt{w^+ w^-}.$$
(110)

The dilaton is only defined in the gravity region Σ and is given by

$$\phi = \phi_0 + \frac{2\pi\phi_r}{\beta} \coth\left[\frac{\pi}{\beta}(y^- - y^+)\right] = \phi_0 + \frac{2\pi\phi_r}{\beta}\frac{1 - w^+w^-}{1 + w^+w^-}$$
(111)

with $\phi_b = \phi_r / \epsilon$ at the boundary.

5.2 On the Computation of $S_{gen}^{(1/2)}$

In this subsection we make some general comments on the computation of $S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}$ for generic intervals in the above bulk AdS₂ plus the bath manifold, outside the black hole horizons. Relying on the large central charge behaviour of the matter CFT₂, we may again consider two possibilities depending on the size of the interval. For a large enough interval $[c_1, c_2]$ lying within the fixed geometry of the baths, we get an entanglement island $[a(c_1), a(c_2)]$. The effective Renyi entropy of order half adopts a similar factorization as eq.(43) owing to the large central charge behaviour of the four point twist correlator. Therefore, we may write down the generalized Renyi entropy of order half for this generic single interval configuration as

$$S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}([c_1, c_2]) = 2\phi_0 + \frac{3\pi\phi_r}{2\beta} \left[\coth\left(\frac{2\pi a(c_1)}{\beta}\right) + \coth\left(\frac{2\pi a(c_2)}{\beta}\right) \right] \\ + \frac{c}{4} \left[\log\left(\frac{2\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a(c_1)+c_1)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a(c_1)}{\beta}\right)}\right) + \log\left(\frac{2\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a(c_2)+c_2)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a(c_2)}{\beta}\right)}\right) \right]$$
(112)

Note that in writing the above expression we have used the fact that the geometric backreaction to the "Renyi area" in eq.(29) may be written in the form

$$\operatorname{Area}^{1/2}(x) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi\phi_r}{2\beta} \operatorname{coth}\left(\frac{2\pi x}{\beta}\right)$$
(113)

We will demonstrate the above expression for the area of the backreacted region in JT gravity in appendix A.1. Furthermore, we note that the topological contribution ϕ_0 does not get affected by the backreaction, while the backreaction of the dynamical part acquires a factor $\mathcal{X}_2 = \frac{3}{2}$.

Next we look at the configuration where the interval $[c_1, c_2]$ is much smaller and therefore does not admit an entanglement island. In that case, we get the standard CFT₂ result for a single interval at finite temperature

$$S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}([c_1, c_2]) = S_{\text{eff}}^{1/2}([c_1, c_2]) = \frac{c}{2} \log \left[\frac{\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \sinh\left(\frac{2\pi(c_1 - c_2)}{\beta}\right)\right].$$
 (114)

We will make use of the results in Eqs.(112) and (114) for computing the entanglement negativity for various bipartite mixed state configurations involving different subsystems in the bath as well as the black hole exteriors in the following.

5.3 Disjoint Intervals in the Bath

In this section, we compute the entanglement negativity for the mixed state configuration of two disjoint intervals in the left and the right baths, respectively. First we compute the entanglement negativity using the proposal eq.(29) involving a specific algebraic sum of the generalized Renyi entropies of order half inspired by [80,81]. In this context, we will promote the matter CFT_2 to be holographic and digress into a doubly holographic picture [9] of the above configuration, arguing for the consistency of the formula used. Later we will also compute the entanglement negativity for the same configuration using our island proposal given in eq.(34) and demonstrate that the results match exactly.

Proposal-I

At t = 0 we consider the intervals A = [-b, 0] and B = [0, b] in the left and right Minkowski regions respectively. In this symmetric setup, at early times the corresponding entanglement islands in the black hole spacetime will be the entire bulk Cauchy slice, with a cross-section a' splitting it (see fig.[20]). At late times the entanglement islands of A and B becomes disconnected and therefore the corresponding island for the entanglement negativity disappears. We will be looking at the early time picture throughout this subsection. The double holography picture of the system under consideration is shown in fig.[21]. Note that in this case the subsystem C sandwiched between A and B extends over parts of both the right and the left Minkowski regions; particularly the infinities of the Minkowski patches may be identified, which is depicted by the thin light blue curve. The justification of this construction comes from the fact that the CFT_2 in the entire bath region coupled to semiclassical gravity is together in the thermofield double state which is pure.



Figure 21: Schematic of the island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state of the disjoint intervals in the bath coupled to an eternal black hole.

We compute the entanglement negativity between the subsystems A and B using the proposal in eq.(29). We will perform computations in global coordinates (w^+, w^-) . Let w_1^{\pm} denote a', w_2^{\pm} denote the endpoint of the left bath, and w_3^{\pm} denote the endpoint of the right bath. In addition we set $w_1^{\pm} = \delta$, by symmetry. Utilizing (112),(113) and (114) we can readily obtain the generalized entanglement negativity as

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{gen}}(A:B) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi\phi_r}{2\beta} \frac{1-\delta^2}{1+\delta^2} + \frac{c}{4} \log 2 + \frac{c}{8} \log \left[\frac{1}{\epsilon^2} \frac{e^{4\pi b/\beta} \left(e^{2\pi t/\beta} - \delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta}\right)^2 \left(\delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta} - e^{-2\pi t/\beta}\right)^2}{(1+\delta^2) \cosh^2\left(\frac{2\pi t}{\beta}\right)} \right]$$
(115)

In writing this expression, we have used the fact that in taking the specific linear combinations of the generalized Renyi entropies in eq.(29), all the terms except those depending solely on δ , get cancelled. Again this is an artifact of our proposal, which dictates that this expression has to be extremized with respect to the position of the intersection of the islands for the entanglement negativity $Q' = \partial \operatorname{Is}_{\mathcal{E}}(A) \cup \partial \operatorname{Is}_{\mathcal{E}}(B)$, which is nothing but the δ dependent term above. This provides a strong consistency check of our proposal. Also note that we have assumed that the subsystem C sandwiched between A and B is very small conforming to the proximity limit $b \to \infty$, and therefore is denied an entanglement island.

We now extremize the expression (115) with respect to the position of the intersection of the islands for the entanglement negativity, namely over δ , which leads to the symmetric limit $\delta \to 0$, in the proximity limit $b \to \infty$. Therefore, the total entanglement negativity for the symmetric setup of two disjoint intervals in the left and right baths, is given by

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi\phi_r}{2\beta} + \frac{c}{4}\log 2 - \frac{c}{8}\log\left|\frac{\cosh^2\left(\frac{2\pi t}{\beta}\right)}{\epsilon^2 e^{4\pi b/\beta}}\right|$$
(116)

Next we will look at another consistency check of our formalism from the double holography picture in fig.[21] for which we take the CFT₂ matter fields to be holographic as well. From usual AdS₃/CFT₂ we know that the Renyi entropy for an interval in the CFT₂ may be computed in terms of the area of a backreacted cosmic brane homologous to the interval [95]. The backreacted cosmic branes corresponding to the different subsytem entropies are shown in fig.[21]. Reformulating the proposal in eq.(29) in terms of these bulk cosmic branes it is easy to see that the area contribution to the entanglement negativity manifestly shows the cancellation of the terms independent of the position of the intersection of the earlier calculations. The effective entanglement negativity is simply obtained from the linear combination of 3d bulk geodesic lengths as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}} = \frac{3}{4} \left(\mathcal{L}_2 + \mathcal{L}_1 - \mathcal{L}_3 \right) \tag{117}$$

which may be rewritten in terms of the different subsystem entropies and the final expression matches with the effective part of the entanglement negativity in eq.(115). Note that in writing eq.(117), we have already assumed the proximity limit given by $b \to \infty$, as well as the purity of the entire Cauchy slice of the AdS₂ bulk plus the bath.

Note that the double holography picture relies heavily on the dynamics of the endof-the-world "Planck" brane as described in section 6.2. We may, therefore, consider modified 3d bulk geodesics in the dual locally AdS_3 spacetime which gets an endpoint contribution whenever they land on the end-of-the-world brane. Therefore, we can reexpress the total holographic entanglement negativity as the linear combination of these modified 3d bulk geodesics. At this point, it is important to mention that we have used the doubly holographic model only for the purpose of illustration and we are not performing any computations in the double holographic models in the present article.

Proposal-II

Next we will compute the entanglement negativity of for the time-reflection symmetric configuration of two identical subsystems A and B in the left and the right baths using the conjecture in eq.(34). At early times AB has an entire Cauchy slice of the gravity region as its entanglement island (shown in orange in fig.[20]). At late times the entanglement island is disconnected and $S_R(A:B) = 0$. We will be looking at the early time phase only, when we have a non-trivial intersection of the islands for the entanglement negativity Q'.

\mathcal{E}^{eff} through the emergent twist operators

We now compute the effective semiclassical entanglement negativity using the emergent twist operators which arise due to presence of the entanglement islands. Similar to subsection (4.3), the effective entanglement negativity $\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) : B \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B))$ for the connected phase of the entanglement island may be written in terms of twist operators as follows

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}} &= \lim_{n_e \to 1} \log \left\langle \Omega^{2\Delta_{\tau_{n_e}^2}} \tau_{n_e}(w_2) \overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(w_1) \tau_{n_e}(w_3) \right\rangle \\ &= \frac{c}{8} \log \left[\frac{4}{\epsilon^2} \frac{w_{12}^+ w_{12}^- w_{13}^+ w_{13}^-}{w_{23}^+ (1+w_1^+ w_1^-)^2} \right] + const. \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} &= \frac{c}{8} \log \left[\frac{1}{\epsilon^2} \frac{e^{4\pi b/\beta} (\delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta} + e^{-2\pi t/\beta})^2 (\delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta} + e^{-2\pi t/\beta})^2}{(1+\delta^2) \cosh^2 \left(\frac{2\pi t}{\beta}\right)} \right] + const., \end{aligned}$$
(118)

where we have used eq.(108) and (110) for coordinate transformation and conformal factors, respectively. Substituting eq.(113) for $\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}$ and the effective entanglement negativity we obtained above, in our proposal for the generalized entanglement negativity given by eq.(34), we have:

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{gen}}(A:B) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi\phi_r}{2\beta} \frac{1-\delta^2}{1+\delta^2} + \frac{c}{8} \log\left[\frac{1}{\epsilon^2} \frac{e^{4\pi b/\beta} (\delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta} + e^{-2\pi t/\beta})^2 (\delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta} + e^{-2\pi t/\beta})^2}{(1+\delta^2) \cosh^2\left(\frac{2\pi t}{\beta}\right)}\right] + \text{ const.}$$
(119)

Note that the above result for the generalized entanglement negativity matches exactly with the corresponding expression we obtained in eq.(115) through proposal-I.

$\mathcal{E}(A:B)$ through the generalized Renyi reflected entropy

Next we perform the computation of the entanglement negativity for the two disjoint intervals described above from the Renyi reflected entropy of order half. The effective Renyi reflected entropy for the connected phase of the entanglement islands corresponding to $A \cup B$ may be computed using techniques developed in [66]:

$$S_{R}^{\text{eff}(n,m)}(A \cup \text{Is}_{R}(A) : B \cup \text{Is}_{R}(B))$$

$$= \frac{1}{1-n} \log \left[\frac{\Omega_{1}^{2\Delta_{n}} \langle \sigma_{g_{A}}(w_{2})\sigma_{g_{B}g_{A}^{-1}}(w_{1})\sigma_{g_{B}^{-1}}(w_{3}) \rangle}{\langle \sigma_{m}(w_{2})\sigma_{m}(w_{3}) \rangle} \right]$$

$$= \frac{1}{1-n} \log \left[\frac{\Omega_{1}^{2\Delta_{n}}C_{n,m}w_{12}^{-4\Delta_{n}}w_{13}^{-4\Delta_{n}}w_{23}^{-4n\Delta_{m}+4\Delta_{n}}}{w_{23}^{-4n\Delta_{m}}} \right]$$

$$= -\frac{c}{12} \left(1 + \frac{1}{n} \right) \log \left[\Omega_{1}^{2} \left(\frac{-w_{23}^{+}w_{13}^{-}}{w_{12}^{-4m}w_{13}^{-}} \right) (2m)^{-2} \right]$$
(120)

where in the last step we have used the relations [66]

$$2\Delta_n = \frac{c}{12} \left(n - \frac{1}{n} \right) \quad , \quad C_{n,m} = (2m)^{-4\Delta_n}$$
 (121)

Setting $m \to 1$ and using eq.(110) one gets for the Renyi reflected entropy in the state $|\sqrt{\rho_{AB}}\rangle$:

$$S_R^{\text{eff}(n)} = \frac{c}{12} \left(1 + \frac{1}{n} \right) \log \left[\frac{4}{\epsilon^2} \frac{w_{12}^+ w_{12}^- w_{13}^+ w_{13}^-}{w_{23}^+ w_{23}^- (1 + w_1^+ w_1^-)^2} \right] + \frac{c}{6} \left(1 + \frac{1}{n} \right) \log 2 \tag{122}$$

where we have introduced the UV cut-off ϵ to make the argument of the log dimensionless. Now substituting for the coordinates of different points we get, after some simple algebra

$$S_{R}^{\text{eff}(n)} = \frac{c}{12} \left(1 + \frac{1}{n} \right) \log \left[\frac{4}{\epsilon^{2}} \frac{e^{4\pi b/\beta} (\delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta} + e^{-2\pi t/\beta})^{2} (\delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta} + e^{-2\pi t/\beta})^{2}}{(1+\delta^{2}) \cosh^{2} \left(\frac{2\pi t}{\beta}\right)} \right]$$
(123)

Substituting eq.(113) for $\mathcal{A}^{1/2}$ and the above expression for the effective Renyi entropy of order half in eq.(38) we obtain

$$S_{R gen}^{(1/2)}(A:B) = 2\phi_0 + \frac{3\pi\phi_r}{\beta} \frac{1-\delta^2}{1+\delta^2} + \frac{c}{4} \log\left[\frac{4}{\epsilon^2} \frac{e^{4\pi b/\beta} (\delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta} + e^{-2\pi t/\beta})^2 (\delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta} + e^{-2\pi t/\beta})^2}{(1+\delta^2)\cosh^2\left(\frac{2\pi t}{\beta}\right)}\right].$$
 (124)

Therefore, the generalized entanglement negativity may now be obtained by substituting the above result in eq.(39) as:

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{gen}}(A:B) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi\phi_r}{2\beta} \frac{1-\delta^2}{1+\delta^2} + \frac{c}{8} \log\left[\frac{4}{\epsilon^2} \frac{e^{4\pi b/\beta} (\delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta} + e^{-2\pi t/\beta})^2 (\delta e^{-2\pi b/\beta} + e^{-2\pi t/\beta})^2}{(1+\delta^2) \cosh^2\left(\frac{2\pi t}{\beta}\right)}\right].$$
 (125)

Note that the above expression for the generalized entanglement negativity matches precisely with the result we obtained in eq.(119) by an equivalent proposal in eq.(34). Furthermore it also matches with the entanglement negativity determined using proposal-I in eq.(115).

We must extremize this expression over the position of a', namely over δ . Note at this point that we must take the proximity limit $b \to \infty$, since otherwise we end up in the disconnected phase of the entanglement island. The extremization is fairly straightforward in this limit and corresponds to $\delta \to 0$, which is consistent with the symmetry of the setup. Therefore, the entanglement negativity between the subsystems A and B is given by

$$\mathcal{E} = \left(\phi_0 + \frac{3\pi\phi_r}{\beta}\right) - \frac{c}{8}\log\left[\frac{\cosh^2\left(\frac{2\pi t}{\beta}\right)}{4\epsilon^2 e^{4\pi b/\beta}}\right]$$
(126)

which matches exactly with eq.(116) validating our proposals.

In [67] the authors computed the reflected entropy for the above configuration of two disjoint intervals in the left and the right baths, respectively. It is interesting to note that the entanglement negativity computed in eq.(126) or (116), looks quite similar to the corresponding result for the reflected entropy in [67]. This subtlety in the behaviour of the entanglement negativity arises from the fact that for spherical entangling surfaces, the area of the backreacted cosmic brane appearing in the entanglement negativity computations is proportional to the area of the original cosmic brane without backreaction [89].

5.4 Adjacent Intervals in the Bath and the Black Hole

In this subsection, we will look at a different scenario of two adjacent intervals, one inside the right bath and the other outside the black hole horizon. In fig.[22] the left/right quantum system is divided into two, $R_{L/R}$ and $B_{L/R}$, which we interpret as the subsystems in the bath and black hole exterior, respectively. We may identify $\tilde{I}_{L/R}$ as the islands for the entanglement negativity in the bath $R_{L/R}$. Note that $\tilde{I}_R \cup \tilde{B}_R$ constitute the whole right bulk, but in general \tilde{I}_R and I_R are not the same. Also the subsystem \tilde{B}_R in the bulk has no notion of island. We will again compute the entanglement negativity for this configuration using the proposed formulae in eqs.(30) and (34).



Figure 22: Schematic for the mixed state configuration of the adjacent intervals in the bath and the black hole. Figure modified from [68].

Proposal-I

We first compute the entanglement negativity our proposal in eqs.(30), by taking into the account for the fact that the subsystem \tilde{B}_R in the AdS₂ bulk is lacking an entanglement island. As shown in fig.[22], R_R joins \tilde{B}_R at P = [b, t]. When the entanglement island is connected, \tilde{I}_R meets \tilde{B}_R at Q' = [-a, t], which corresponds to the island for the entanglement negativity after extremization. It is easy to infer from fig.[22], that the islands for the entanglement negativity ceases to exist when the entanglement islands of the left and the right bath subsystems become disconnected as dictated by the phase transition of the entanglement island and therefore a non-trivial intersection of the islands for the entanglement island and therefore a non-trivial intersection of the islands for the entanglement negativity, in the following. We again compute in global coordinates, rendering the CFT₂ in its ground state, using the conformal map (108). Using equations (113),(112) and (114) we obtain the generalized entanglement negativity as

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{gen}}(R_R:\tilde{B}_R) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi}{\beta} \frac{\phi_r}{\tanh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)} + \frac{c}{4} \log\left[\frac{2\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)}\right]$$
(127)

The extremization with respect to the position of Q' leads to the following

$$\operatorname{csch}\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right) = \frac{\beta c}{12\pi\phi_r} \frac{\sinh\left(\frac{\pi(a-b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)} \tag{128}$$

which incidentally is identical to the constraint on the entanglement island for a single interval [0, b] inside the bath [15]. For $b \geq \frac{\beta}{2\pi}$ and $\frac{\phi_r}{\beta c} \gg 1$, an approximate solution to the above equation reads

$$a \simeq b + \frac{\beta}{2\pi} \log\left(\frac{24\pi\phi_r}{\beta c}\right)$$
 (129)

showing that the islands for the entanglement negativity extend slightly outside the horizon.



Figure 23: Schematic of island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of the mixed state of the adjacent interval in the bath and the black hole.

Having computed the entanglement negativity for the above configuration of two adjacent intervals, we next promote the matter CFT_2 to be holographic and look at the doubly holographic model for this configuration. The double holography picture is shown in fig.[23], where the bulk geodesics corresponding to the different subsystem entropies are shown. Once again, the cancellation of the Renyi areas except that of Q' is manifest from fig.[23], while the effective part of the entanglement negativity is given by the combination of 3d bulk geodesics as

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}(R_R \cup TildeI_R : \tilde{B}_R) = \frac{3}{4} \left[S^{\text{eff}}(R_R \cup \tilde{I}_R) + S^{\text{eff}}(\tilde{B}_R) - S^{\text{eff}}(R_R \cup \tilde{I}_R \cup \tilde{B}_R) \right]$$
$$= \frac{3}{4} \left((\mathcal{L}_1 + \mathcal{L}_2) + \mathcal{L}_1 - \mathcal{L}_2 \right)$$
$$= \frac{3}{2} \mathcal{L}_1$$
(130)

The geodesic length \mathcal{L}_1 may be related to the corresponding subsystem entanglement entropy, which leads to the correct answer in eq.(127).

Once again, we may write down the total entanglement negativity in terms of the modified bulk geodesics in the braneworld scenario of double holography, similar to the case of two disjoint intervals. The modified geodesics pick up a contribution in terms of the area of a backreacted dilaton whenever they cross the Planck brane. We again stress on the fact that in the present article, we are only using the doubly holographic model as a visual aid, and not as a computational tool.

Proposal-II

We now turn our attention to compute the island contribution to the entanglement negativity of mixed state configuration of the adjacent intervals in the bath and the black hole, utilizing our proposal in eq.(34).

\mathcal{E}^{eff} through the emergent twist operators

We consider two adjacent subsystems \tilde{B}_R and R_R similar to subsection (4.4) for the extremal black hole case. This configuration of two adjacent subsystems is illustrated in fig.[22]. Since \tilde{B}_R lies in the black hole region, it has no island. The subsystem R_R in the bath connects \tilde{B}_R at $P \equiv [b, t]$ and its island \tilde{I}_R joins \tilde{B}_R at $Q' \equiv [-a, t]$. We will only do the computation here when the entanglement islands of the left and the right bath subsystems are connected. Then the effective entanglement negativity $\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}(R_R \cup \tilde{I}_R : \tilde{B}_R)$ for the configuration of adjacent subsystems is given by

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}(R_R \cup TildeI_R : \tilde{B}_R) = \lim_{n_e \to 1} \log \left\langle \left(\prod_i \Omega_i^{2\Delta_i}\right) \tau_{n_e}(0) \overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(Q') \tau_{n_e}^2(P) \overline{\tau}(\infty) \right\rangle, \quad (131)$$

where we have taken the arguments of twist operators in global coordinates. The above four point function can be factorized into the product of two 2-points functions in the large c limit as

$$\left\langle \tau_{n_e}(0)\overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(Q')\tau_{n_e}^2(P)\overline{\tau}(\infty)\right\rangle \approx \left\langle \tau_{n_e}(0)\overline{\tau}(\infty)\right\rangle \left\langle \overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(Q')\tau_{n_e}^2(P).\right\rangle \tag{132}$$

Substituting eq. (108), eq. (110) and (132) in eq. (131), the effective entanglement negativity may be obtained to be as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}} = \frac{c}{4} \log \left[\frac{2\beta}{\pi \epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)} \right].$$
(133)

Substituting eq.(113) for $\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}$ and the effective entanglement negativity we determined above, in eq.(34), we obtain the generalized entanglement negativity as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{gen}}(R_R:\tilde{B}_R) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi}{\beta} \frac{\phi_r}{\tanh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)} + \frac{c}{4} \log\left[\frac{2\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)}\right]$$
(134)

Note that this matches exactly with the generalized entanglement negativity obtained through proposal-I in eq.(127).

$\mathcal{E}(R_R: \tilde{B}_R)$ through the generalized Renyi reflected entropy

We now proceed to compute the effective contribution to the entanglement negativity for the above configuration of two adjacent intervals in the black hole exterior and the bath from the corresponding Renyi reflected entropy of order half. To proceed we will need to investigate a slightly different proposal [68] for the reflected entropy in the scenario of eternal black holes in JT gravity. The formula for the reflected entropy between the intervals R_R and \tilde{B}_R , proposed in [68], reads

$$S_R(R_R:\tilde{B}_R) = \min \, \operatorname{ext}_Q \left[\frac{2 \,\mathcal{A}(Q' = \partial \tilde{I}_R \cap \partial \tilde{B}_R)}{4G_N} + S_R^{\operatorname{eff}}(R_R \cup \tilde{I}_R:\tilde{B}_R) \right]$$
(135)

As an illustration, we review the computation of the reflected entropy in [68], in terms of the global coordinates. Recall that the Rindler coordinates of the points P and Q' are (b, t) and (-a, t) respectively. The cross section term in eq.(135) is simply given by $(4G_N = 1)$

$$\mathcal{A}(Q' = \partial \tilde{I}_R \cap \partial \tilde{B}_R) = \left(\phi_0 + \frac{2\pi}{\beta} \frac{\phi_r}{\tanh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)}\right)$$
(136)

The effective semiclassical part of the reflected entropy is nothing but the von Neumann entropy of $\tilde{B}_L \cup \tilde{B}_R$. Now using the map in (108), one can easily obtain

$$S_R^{\text{eff}}(R_R \cup \tilde{I}_R : \tilde{B}_R) = S^{\text{eff}}(\tilde{B}_L \cup \tilde{B}_R)$$

$$= \frac{c}{6} \log \left[\frac{(w^+(P) - w^+(Q'))(w^-(P) - w^-(Q'))}{\Omega(P)\Omega(Q')} \right]$$

$$= \frac{c}{6} \log \left[\frac{(e^{-2\pi a/\beta} - e^{2\pi b/\beta})^2}{\frac{1}{2} \left(1 - e^{-4\pi a/\beta}\right) \frac{2\pi \epsilon}{\beta} e^{2\pi b/\beta}} \right]$$

$$= \frac{c}{3} \log \left[\frac{2\beta}{\pi \epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)} \right]$$
(137)

This concludes the computation of the reflected entropy for the configuration of the two adjacent intervals. However, in order to compute the entanglement negativity between the subsystems in the radiation and the bulk, we are required to obtain the Renyi reflected entropy of order half. Following [66, 67], we may write down the effective Renyi reflected entropy in the purified state $|\rho_{R_R\cup B_R}^{m/2}\rangle$ as

$$S_{R}^{\text{eff}(m,n)}(R_{R} \cup \tilde{I}_{R} : \tilde{B}_{R}) = \frac{1}{1-n} \log \left[\frac{\left(\prod_{i} \Omega_{i}^{2h_{i}}\right) \langle \sigma_{g_{A}}(0)\sigma_{g_{B}}g_{A}^{-1}(Q')\sigma_{g_{A}}g_{B}^{-1}(P)\sigma_{g_{A}}^{-1}(\infty) \rangle_{mn}}{\left[\left(\prod_{i} \Omega_{i}^{2h_{i}(n=1)}\right) \langle \sigma_{g_{m}}(0)\sigma_{g_{m}}g_{m}^{-1}(Q')\sigma_{g_{m}}g_{m}^{-1}(P)\sigma_{g_{m}}^{-1}(\infty) \rangle_{m}} \right]^{n} \right]$$
(138)
$$= \frac{1}{1-n} \log \left[\left(\Omega(P)\Omega(Q')\right)^{4\Delta_{n}} \frac{\langle \sigma_{g_{A}}(0)\sigma_{g_{B}}g_{A}^{-1}(Q')\sigma_{g_{A}}g_{B}}(\infty) \rangle_{m}}{\left(\langle \sigma_{g_{m}}(0)\sigma_{g_{m}}^{-1}(\infty) \rangle_{m}\right)^{n}} \right]$$
(138)

where the arguments of the twist operators are in the global coordinates, $h_i = \frac{\Delta_i}{2}$ and h_i (n = 1) denotes h_i evaluated at n = 1. The above four-point function in the numerator factorizes into two 2-point functions in the large central charge limit as follows

$$\langle \sigma_{g_A}(0)\sigma_{g_B g_A^{-1}}(Q')\sigma_{g_A g_B^{-1}}(P)\sigma_{g_A^{-1}}(\infty)\rangle_{mn} \approx \langle \sigma_{g_A}(0)\sigma_{g_A^{-1}}(\infty)\rangle_{mn} \langle \sigma_{g_B g_A^{-1}}(Q')\sigma_{g_A g_B^{-1}}(P)\rangle_{mn}$$
(139)

The above expression is independent of the purifier index m and hence setting m = 1 leads to the effective Renyi reflected entropy as follows

$$S_R^{\text{eff}(n)}(R_R \cup \tilde{I}_R : \tilde{B}_R) \approx \frac{1}{1-n} \log \left[\left(\Omega(P) \Omega(Q') \right)^{4\Delta_n} \langle \sigma_{g_B g_A^{-1}}(Q') \sigma_{g_A g_B^{-1}}(P) \rangle_{mn} \right]$$

$$= \frac{c}{6} \left(1 + \frac{1}{n} \right) \log \left[\frac{w_{PQ'}^2}{\Omega(P) \Omega(Q')} \right].$$
(140)

Now, we use the following expressions for the conformal factors,

$$\Omega(P) = \Omega(w^{\pm})\Big|_{y=b} = \frac{2\pi\epsilon}{\beta}, \quad \Omega(Q') = \Omega(w^{\pm})\Big|_{y=-a} = \frac{1}{2}\left(1 - e^{-4\pi a/\beta}\right)$$
(141)

and $w_{PQ} = e^{-2\pi a/\beta} - e^{2\pi b/\beta}$, to obtain the fairly simple expression

$$S_R^{\text{eff}(n)}(R_R \cup \tilde{I}_R : \tilde{B}_R) = \frac{c}{6} \left(1 + \frac{1}{n}\right) \log\left[\frac{2\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)}\right]$$
(142)

One consistency check for this expression is that setting n = 1, we get back the expression in eq.(137), and therefore the twist operator analysis is consistent with the definition of the reflected entropy as the von Neumann entropy of one of the subsystems and its purifier. Note that the authors of [68] took the matter fields to be fermionic and therefore used a different formula from [99] to compute the effective contribution to the reflected entropy. Therefore the eq.(142) for the reflected entropy derived here and the corresponding expression in [68] look quite distinct.

Substituting the above determined effective Renyi reflected entropy for the adjacent intervals in eq.(38) we obtain the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half to be as follows

$$S_{R \text{ gen}}^{(1/2)}(R_R:\tilde{B}_R) = 2\phi_0 + \frac{6\pi}{\beta} \frac{\phi_r}{\tanh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)} + \frac{c}{2} \log\left[\frac{2\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)}\right]$$
(143)

where we have used eq.(113) for $\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}$ in eq.(38). Finally, we may compute the generalized entanglement negativity using the proposal in eq.(39) as

$$\mathcal{E}^{gen}(R_R:\tilde{B}_R) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi}{\beta} \frac{\phi_r}{\tanh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)} + \frac{c}{4} \log\left[\frac{2\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)}\right].$$
 (144)

This expression is identical to the one computed through proposal-I and therefore the extremization with respect to the position of the intersection of the islands for the entanglement negativity yields the same result as before.

5.5 Single Interval in the Bath

In this subsection we will deal with the holographic entanglement negativity of a single interval in the bath outside the eternal black hole. For simplicity we take the subsystem A inside the right bath to be sufficiently large so that the rest of the right bath, B_1 , does not admit an island. The configuration is shown in fig.[24], where we choose a Cauchy slice at a given time and the corresponding subsystem on the left bath, denoted B_2 , has an entanglement island. We will be interested in the early time phase where the entanglement islands corresponding to A and B_1 are connected. The islands for the entanglement negativity $Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A)$ and $Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B_2)$ for the respective subsystems meet at the red blob which we interpret as the island cross-section for this configuration.



Figure 24: Schematic of a single interval in bath coupled to an eternal black hole.

Proposal-I

Let us begin with the computation of the entanglement negativity for the above single interval in a bath coupled to an eternal black hole at a temperature $T = 1/\beta$. We take the interval A = [0, b] and the corresponding entanglement island has the Rindler coordinates [-a, 0]. Once again we employ the global coordinates, in which w_i^{\pm} (i = 1, ..4) are the coordinates of respectively the left endpoint of B_2 , the island cross section, right end of Aand right end of B_1 , as shown in fig.[24]. Later we will take the bipartite limit $B \to A^c$, which corresponds to $w_{1,4} \to \infty$.

Using the proposal for single interval in eq.(31), we obtain for the generalized entanglement negativity as

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{gen}}(A) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi}{\beta} \frac{\phi_r}{\tanh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)} + \frac{c}{4} \left[\log\left(\frac{2\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)}\right) - \log\left(\frac{2\pi\epsilon}{\beta}e^{2\pi b/\beta}\right) \right]$$
(145)

where we have used equations (112),(113) and (114). Extremization with respect to the position *a* leads to the same constraint equation as given earlier in (128), and hence, in this case also it lies outside the horizon.

The double holography picture for this configuration is shown below. The 3d bulk geodesics corresponding to the different subsystem entropies are depicted and are numbered in order of the respective terms in the proposal eq.(31). Once again we see a cancellation of the terms except the one depending on the position of the intersection of the islands for the entanglement negativity.



Figure 25: Schematic of the entanglement island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of a single interval in a bath coupled to an eternal black hole.

The effective part of the entanglement negativity may be obtained from the linear combination of the 3d bulk geodesic lengths as

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}} = = \frac{3}{4} \left(2\mathcal{L}_1 + \mathcal{L}_2 + \mathcal{L}_3 - \mathcal{L}_4 - \mathcal{L}_5 \right) \tag{146}$$

A straightforward computation of the bulk geodesic lengths in terms of the CFT_2 twist correlators leads to the effective part of the generalized entanglement negativity in eq.(145) validating the consistency of our construction. As in the case of two disjoint or adjacent intervals, we can re-express the total holographic entanglement negativity by replacing the ordinary geodesics in eq.(146) by the modified geodesics in the locally AdS_3 bulk.

Proposal-II

Having computed the entanglement negativity for a single interval by taking into account the corresponding island contributions using proposal-I, we now determine the same using proposal-II and demonstrate that the results from both the proposals match exactly.

\mathcal{E}^{eff} through the emergent twist operators

The configuration for a single interval is described by $A \equiv [0, b]$ in the right bath and the rest of the system by $B \equiv B_1 \cup B_2$ similar to that of subsection 4.5. The size of the interval B_1 is taken to be small such that it does not admit an island and B_2 to be the whole of the left bath i.e $B_2 \equiv [-\infty, 0]$. The corresponding entanglement island of A is $I_A \equiv [-a, 0]$. This configuration is illustrated in fig.[24]. Now the effective entanglement negativity $\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}}(A \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) : B \cup Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B))$ may be written in terms of the emergent twist operators as

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}} = \lim_{n_e \to 1} \log \left\langle \Omega^{2\Delta_{\tau_{n_e}^2}}(w_2) \tau_{n_e}(w_1) \overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(w_2) \tau_{n_e}^2(w_3) \overline{\tau}(w_4) \right\rangle.$$
(147)

The above four point function can be written in the large c limit as follows $(w_{1,4} \rightarrow \infty)$

$$\left\langle \tau_{n_e}(w_1)\overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(w_2)\tau_{n_e}^2(w_3)\overline{\tau}(w_4)\right\rangle \approx \left\langle \tau_{n_e}(w_1)\overline{\tau}(w_4)\right\rangle \left\langle \overline{\tau}_{n_e}^2(w_2)\tau_{n_e}^2(w_3)\right\rangle.$$
 (148)

Substituting eq.(108) and (148) in eq. (147), the effective entanglement negativity for the configuration of single interval is determined to be as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{eff}} = \frac{c}{4} \left[\log \left(\frac{2\beta}{\pi \epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2 \left(\frac{\pi (a+b)}{\beta} \right)}{\sinh \left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta} \right)} \right) - \log \left(\frac{2\pi \epsilon}{\beta} e^{2\pi b/\beta} \right) \right].$$
(149)

Note that in the above expression for the effective entanglement negativity, the second term is proportional to the thermal entropy which is subtracted from the first term proportional to the effective entanglement entropy, a feature also observed for the holographic entanglement negativity for this configuration in [75].

We now substitute eq.(113) for $\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}$ and the effective entanglement negativity we determined above, in eq.(34) to obtain the generalized entanglement negativity as follows

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{gen}}(A) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi}{\beta} \frac{\phi_r}{\tanh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)} + \frac{c}{4} \left[\log\left(\frac{2\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)}\right) - \log\left(\frac{2\pi\epsilon}{\beta} e^{2\pi b/\beta}\right) \right]$$
(150)

which matches exactly with the generalized entanglement negativity in eq.(145) obtained through proposal-I.

$\mathcal{E}(A)$ through the generalized Renyi reflected entropy

In order to utilize our proposal-II in eq.(34), we compute the effective semiclassical contribution to the entanglement negativity of the single interval configuration. In most generality, an analysis of the reflected entropy for the above configuration needs the tools of multipartite reflected entropy and its holography [100, 101]. In this article, we avoid these complications by considering B_1 and B_2 to be parts of a single subsystem, $B_1 \cup B_2 = B$ and compute the reflected entropy between the subsystems A and B. Finally we send $B \to A^c$, and interpret the result as the reflected entropy of A with the rest of the Cauchy slice in the bath region.

Following [66, 67] we may write down the effective Renyi reflected entropy in the state $\rho_{A\cup B}^{m/2}$ for the above configuration as:

$$S_{R}^{\text{eff}(n,m)}(A \cup \text{Is}_{R}(A) : B \cup \text{Is}_{R}(B)) = \frac{1}{1-n} \log \left[\frac{\Omega(w_{2})^{4\Delta_{n}} \langle \sigma_{g_{B_{2}}}(w_{1}) \sigma_{g_{A}} g_{B_{2}}^{-1}(w_{2}) \sigma_{g_{B_{1}}} g_{A}^{-1}(w_{3}) \sigma_{g_{B_{1}}}^{-1}(w_{4}) \rangle_{mn}}{\left(\langle \sigma_{g_{m}}(w_{1}) \sigma_{g_{m}^{-1}}^{-1}(w_{4}) \rangle_{m} \right)^{n}} \right].$$
(151)

Eventually we are going to take the limit $w_{1,4} \to \infty$, so that the above expression computes the Renyi reflected entropy of A with the complementary subsystem in the bath. Now using standard OPE arguments the four point function in the numerator can be written as the product of the following two-point functions in the large central charge limit (also $w_{1,4} \to \infty$):

$$\langle \sigma_{g_{B_2}}(w_1)\sigma_{g_A g_{B_2}^{-1}}(w_2)\sigma_{g_{B_1} g_A^{-1}}(w_3)\sigma_{g_{B_1}^{-1}}(w_4) \rangle_{mn} \approx \langle \sigma_{g_{B_2}}(w_1)\sigma_{g_{B_1}^{-1}}(w_4) \rangle_{mn} \langle \sigma_{g_A g_{B_2}^{-1}}(w_2)\sigma_{g_{B_1} g_A^{-1}}(w_3) \rangle_{mn}$$
(152)

Therefore, again the Renyi reflected entropy for the mixed state ρ_{AB} may be obtained

by trivially setting the purifier index to $m \to 1$, and we obtain

$$S_{R}^{\text{eff}(n)}(A \cup \text{Is}_{R}(A) : B \cup \text{Is}_{R}(B)) = \frac{1}{1-n} \log \left[\Omega(w_{2})^{4\Delta_{n}} \left(w_{23}^{+} w_{23}^{-} \right)^{-4\Delta_{n}} \right] = \frac{c}{6} \left(1 + \frac{1}{n} \right) \left[\log \left(\frac{w_{23}^{+} w_{23}^{-}}{\Omega(w_{2})\Omega(w_{3})} \right) - \log \Omega(w_{3}) \right]$$
(153)

where in the last equality we can make an identification of the first term on the right as the von Neumann entropy of the interval A. Now setting $n = \frac{1}{2}$ and substituting the expressions for the warp factors from eq.(141), we obtain for the effective part of the Renyi reflected entropy of order half

$$S_R^{\mathrm{eff}(1/2)}(A \cup \mathrm{Is}_R(A) : B \cup \mathrm{Is}_R(B)) = \frac{c}{2} \left[\log \left(\frac{2\beta}{\pi \epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)} \right) - \log\left(\frac{2\pi \epsilon}{\beta} e^{2\pi b/\beta}\right) \right]$$
(154)

Substituting the above determined effective Renyi reflected entropy for the adjacent intervals in eq.(38) we obtain the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half to be as follows

$$S_{R \text{ gen}}^{(1/2)}(A:B) = 2\phi_0 + \frac{6\pi}{\beta} \frac{\phi_r}{\tanh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)} + \frac{c}{2} \left[\log\left(\frac{2\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)}\right) - \log\left(\frac{2\pi\epsilon}{\beta}e^{2\pi b/\beta}\right) \right]$$
(155)

Finally, using the above expression for the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half in eq.(39) we readily see that the expression for the generalized entanglement negativity of a single interval A in the bath, is given by

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{gen}}(A) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi}{\beta} \frac{\phi_r}{\tanh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)} + \frac{c}{4} \left[\log\left(\frac{2\beta}{\pi\epsilon} \frac{\sinh^2\left(\frac{\pi(a+b)}{\beta}\right)}{\sinh\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\beta}\right)}\right) - \log\left(\frac{2\pi\epsilon}{\beta} e^{2\pi b/\beta}\right) \right]$$
(156)

Note that as earlier in eq.(150), the term in the above expression within the brackets, for the effective entanglement negativity involves the subtraction of the thermal entropy from the effective entanglement entropy. Furthermore, we emphasize that the above expression is exactly identical to eq.(145) for the generalized entanglement negativity obtained using proposal-I.

6 Entanglement Negativity in the Double Holography Picture

In this section, we comment on the double holographic picture of our proposals for the island contributions to the entanglement negativity in quantum field theories coupled to semiclassical gravity. We begin by a very concise review of the double holography picture for the entanglement entropy [6, 9, 19] and the reflected entropy [67, 68] before proceeding to describe the same for the entanglement negativity.

6.1 Review of the Double Holographic Picture for the Entanglement entropy and the Reflected entropy

In the doubly holographic picture, the matter is described by a holographic CFT_d (for the case of JT gravity this is a CFT_2) which is coupled to a d dimensional semiclassical gravity. The bulk dual of this configuration corresponds to a (d+1) dimensional locally AdSspacetime with a dynamical "*Planck*" brane at a finite boundary, similar to the Randall-Sundrum model as described in [6,9,19]. In this construction, the island contribution to the entanglement entropy for a subsystem-A in the d dimensional bath CFT, to the leading order is determined by the RT/HRT surface in the higher dimensional bulk AdS_{d+1} as follows

$$S(A) = \min_{Is(A)} \left\{ \operatorname{ext}_{Is(A)} \left[\frac{\operatorname{Area}^{(d)}(\partial Is(A))}{4G_N^{(d)}} + \frac{\operatorname{Area}^{(d+1)} \left[X_{A \cup Is(A)} \right]}{4G_N^{(d+1)}} \right] \right\}$$
(157)

where $G_N^{(d)}$ and $G_N^{(d+1)}$ correspond to Newton's gravitational constants in d and (d+1) dimensions respectively, and the superscript for the area term indicates the dimension of the ambient spacetime. In the above equation the area term has to be thought of as arising due to the "Planck" brane and the total sum should be considered as the area of a single RT/HRT surface $X_{A\cup Is(A)}$ in the dual bulk AdS spacetime. Furthermore, this was applied to the case of JT gravity with holographic matter in [9] to obtain the Page curve for the Hawking radiation in semiclassical gravity. Apparently, from the lower dimensional point of view the black hole interior seems completely disconnected from the bath, however, the double holographic scenario indicates that the two are connected via the entanglement wedge in the bulk AdS_{d+1} . Hence, the double holography picture also provides a manifestation of the ER=EPR proposal [102]. Following this, an application of the above construction to a higher dimensional example was considered in [19].

Similarly, a double holographic construction for the reflected entropy of a system involving a holographic matter CFT_d coupled to *d*-dimensional semiclassical gravity was proposed in [67]. According to their proposal, the island contribution to the reflected entropy of a bipartite system-*AB* described in eq.(7) is obtained by the minimal EWCS in the higher dimensional bulk AdS_{d+1} as follows

$$S_{R}(R_{1}:R_{2}) = \min\left\{ \exp\left[\frac{\operatorname{Area}^{(d)}(\partial Is_{R_{1}} \cap \partial Is_{R_{2}})}{4G_{N}^{(d)}} + \frac{\operatorname{Area}^{(d+1)}\left[EWCS(Rad \cup I)\right]}{4G_{N}^{(d+1)}}\right]\right\}$$
(158)

where the first area term has to be thought of as arising because the EWCS in the AdS_{d+1} bulk spacetime, ends on the Planck brane. Therefore, the total sum in the above equation should be considered as a single EWCS in the dual bulk spacetime.

6.2 Double Holography for the Entanglement negativity

In this subsection, we develop a possible doubly holographic picture of our island proposals for the entanglement negativity in a bath coupled to a *d*-dimensional semiclassical gravitational theory with matter described by a holographic CFT_d .

Proposal-I



Figure 26: Schematic for double holography picture of our proposal-I. Note that the superscript in the first bracket in the area terms denotes the Renyi index, and the one in the second bracket indicates the dimension of the spacetime in which the surface is embedded.

We now propose that the island contribution to the entanglement negativity of a bipartite system-AB is obtained by a the sum of the area of a combination of backreacted cosmic branes anchored on the subsystems/islands in a d-dimensional bath CFT coupled to semiclassical gravity, which extend into the higher dimensional bulk AdS_{d+1} spacetime. For the case of entangling surfaces with spherical symmetry, the area of such a backreacted cosmic brane is proportional to the area of the corresponding RT/HRT surface with a dimension dependent constant that contains the information about the backreaction as described by eq.(15) [74, 89, 96]. Hence our conjecture for the disjoint, adjacent and single-connected subsystems are same as those described by eq.(29),(30) and (31) with the understanding that the generalized Renyi entropy of order half $S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A)$ in these equations is given by

$$S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A) = \mathcal{X}_d^{\text{hol}} \left[\frac{\text{Area}^{(d)}[\partial Is(A)]}{4G_N^{(d)}} + \frac{\text{Area}^{(d+1)}\left[X_{A\cup Is(A)}\right]}{4G_N^{(d+1)}} \right].$$
 (159)

Proposal-II



Figure 27: Schematic for double holography picture of our proposal-II. Note that the superscript in the first bracket in the area terms denotes the Renyi index, and the one in the second bracket indicates the dimension of the spacetime in which the surface is embedded.

Having described the doubly holographic construction for the entanglement negativity based on the proposal-I, we now proceed to describe an alternative construction based on proposal-II. We propose that the island contribution to the entanglement negativity for a bipartite system-AB in a theory consisting of a holographic matter CFT_d coupled to *d*-dimensional semiclassical gravity, is obtained by the area of a backreacted cosmic brane in the higher dimensional bulk AdS_{d+1} anchored on the boundary of EWCS. For spherical entangling surfaces the area of such a backreacted cosmic brane is proportional to the area of the corresponding EWCS with a dimension dependent constant as described in eq.(15) [52,89,96]. Hence the island formula described by eq.(34) in the double holographic context may be expressed as follows

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \mathcal{X}_d^{\text{hol}} \left[\frac{\text{Area}^{(d)}[EWCS]}{4G_N^{(d)}} + \frac{\text{Area}^{(d+1)}[EWCS]}{4G_N^{(d+1)}} \right]$$
(160)

where the first term simply corresponds the area of the backreacted brane at the boundary of the EWCS ending on the Planck brane which is proportional to the area of $\partial Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) \cap$ $\partial Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)$. Note that the entire sum inside the brackets in the above equation, is to be considered as the backreacted *EWCS* in the double holography set up.

7 Replica Wormholes and Islands for Entanglement Negativity

In this section, we will provide a derivation of the island formulae for the entanglement negativity in section 3. To this end, we recall the fact that the k-th Renyi generalization of the entanglement negativity for a bipartite mixed state ρ_{AB} may be defined as [71,72]

$$\mathcal{N}^{(k)}(A:B) = \operatorname{Tr}\left[\left(\rho_{AB}^{T_B}\right)^k\right]$$
(161)

where the partial transpose $\rho_{AB}^{T_B}$ of the bipartite density matrix has been defined in eq. (9). The logarithmic entanglement negativity is then obtained through a replica trick which employs an even analytic continuation in the Renyi index k:

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \lim_{n \to 1/2} \log \mathcal{N}^{(2n)}(A:B)$$
(162)

In order to formulate the replica wormhole calculations for the entanglement negativity in a setup of gravitational path integrals, we first consider a quantum field theory coupled to gravity on a hybrid manifold $\mathcal{M} \equiv \mathcal{M}^{\text{fixed}} \cup \mathcal{M}^{\text{bulk}}$, where $\mathcal{M}^{\text{fixed}}$ is non-gravitating with a fixed background metric, while $\mathcal{M}^{\text{bulk}}$ contains dynamical gravity. In the following we will assume that the quantum matter fields also extend into the fluctuating geometry $\mathcal{M}^{\text{bulk}}$ and the two parts of the geometry are joined smoothly across their boundary utilizing transparent boundary conditions. We wish to compute the generalized Renyi negativity between two generic regions A and B in the quantum field theory⁵. To proceed, we need to construct the replica manifold which computes the trace norm of the even powers of the partially transposed density matrix $\rho_{AB}^{T_B}$. Following [92], we will denote the above mentioned replica manifold as

$$\mathcal{M}_{k}^{A,B} = \mathcal{M}_{k}^{A,B\,(ext{fixed})} \cup \mathcal{M}_{k}^{A,B\,(ext{bulk})}$$

where k is the Renyi index and the superscripts A, B carry the idea that the replica geometry has to be constructed using a different cutting and gluing procedure than that for the Renyi entropy [71, 92]. The replica geometry $\mathcal{M}_k^{A,B}$ may be obtained form the original spacetime $\mathcal{M}_1 \equiv \mathcal{M}$ as follows:

On the fixed geometry: Following [71], we cut the k copies of the original fixed manifold $\mathcal{M}^{\text{fixed}}$ along A and B, and then glue them cyclically along A and anti-cyclically along B. This fixes the topology of the replica manifold on the fixed background to be $\mathcal{M}_k^{A,B}(\text{fixed})$.

On the fluctuating geometry: In case of the fluctuating geometry, the task is a bit involved. Since the theory on this manifold contains gravity, we need to evaluate the full gravitational path integral $\mathbf{Z}[\mathcal{M}_k^{\text{bulk}}]$ in order to find the emergent geometry. Assuming that the bulk geometry can be treated semi-classically, we can perform a saddle-point approximation to the gravitational path integral:

$$\mathbf{Z}[\mathcal{M}_k^{\text{bulk}}] \approx e^{-I_{\text{grav}}[\mathcal{M}_k^{\text{bulk}}]}.$$
(163)

To determine the saddle-point solution, first we fix the topology utilizing the replica symmetry as well as the cutting and gluing procedure relevant to the computation of the Renyi negativity [71,92]. Once we have fixed the topology, we impose the gravitational equations of motion to find the saddle-point solution $\mathcal{M}_k^{A,B}$ (bulk). Note that while one fixes the the bulk topology of the fluctuating geometry, one must take care of the fact that in order to have a smooth replica manifold $\mathcal{M}_k^{A,B}$, the topology of the fixed geometry must coincide with that of the fluctuating geometry at the joining of the two portions of the manifold.

There are various possible ways to fix the topology of the saddle point solution $\mathcal{M}_k^{A,B}$ of the gravitational path integral as the fluctuating geometry need not obey the full \mathbb{Z}_k replica symmetry. On the other hand, the fixed portion of the replica manifold $\mathcal{M}_k^{A,B}$ (fixed) respects the complete replica symmetry [71].

⁵Note that in the most general case A and B both may extend non-trivially inside the fluctuating geometry $\mathcal{M}^{\text{bulk}}$ as well.

We will now focus on the so called replica non-symmetric saddle ⁶ [92] for even k = 2n, denoted as $\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B}(\text{bulk, nsym})$. As discussed before, the replica manifold for the fluctuating geometry has, as its asymptotic boundary, the fixed geometry $\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B}(\text{fixed, nsym})$ which respects the full \mathbb{Z}_{2n} replica symmetry. We will fix the topology of the bulk replica nonsymmetric saddle utilizing the cutting and gluing procedure described in [92]. We will consider 2n copies of the original bulk manifold $\mathcal{M}_1^{\text{bulk}}$ and cut along three non-overlapping codimension-one homology hypersurfaces Σ_A , Σ_B and $\Sigma_{\overline{AB}}$ satisfying the following homology conditions:

$$\partial \Sigma_X = X \cup \gamma_X \,, \tag{164}$$

where $X = A, B, \overline{AB}$ and γ_X denotes a codimension-two hypersurface homologous to X. Along Σ_A , we glue odd numbered copies of $\mathcal{M}_1^{\text{bulk}}$ cyclically and even copies to themselves, along Σ_B , we glue even numbered copies anti-cyclically and odd copies to themselves and finally along $\Sigma_{\overline{AB}}$ we glue the copies pairwise, starting with the first two and finishing with the last two. This type of cutting and gluing manifestly breaks the replica symmetry group \mathbb{Z}_{2n} to the subgroup \mathbb{Z}_n [92]. Finally upon imposing the gravitational equations of motion onto this manifold, we obtain the full hybrid replica manifold:

$$\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B} = \mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{fixed})} \cup \mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{bulk, nsym})}, \qquad (165)$$

where as described earlier, the replica geometry on the fixed background $\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{fixed})}$ respects the full \mathbb{Z}_{2n} replica symmetry while the replication of the fluctuating geometry $\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{bulk, nsym})}$ has only a residual \mathbb{Z}_n replica symmetry. The partition function on this replica manifold is therefore factorized into a gravitational part and that computing the contributions from the quantum matter fields

$$\mathbf{Z}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B}] = \mathbf{Z}_{\text{grav}}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{bulk, nsym})}] \ \mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B}]$$
$$= e^{-I_{\text{grav}}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{bulk, nsym})}]} \ \mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B}], \qquad (166)$$

where in the second equality we have made use of the saddle point approximation (163) for the gravitational partition function. In writing the contribution of the quantum matter fields to the partition function, we have utilized the fact that the quantum field theory extends over the full hybrid manifold $\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B}$.

The generalized Renyi negativity between A and B may therefore be computed as the properly normalized replica partition function

$$\mathcal{N}_{\text{gen}}^{(2n)}(A:B) = \frac{\mathbf{Z}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B}]}{(\mathbf{Z}[\mathcal{M}_{1}])^{2n}}$$
$$= e^{-I_{\text{grav}}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{bulk, nsym})}] + 2n I_{\text{grav}}[\mathcal{M}_{1}^{\text{bulk}}]} \frac{\mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B}]}{(\mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}}[\mathcal{M}_{1}])^{2n}}$$
(167)

To proceed we first focus on the Hawking-type saddle [15,35,53,54]. Since the bulk replica non-symmetric saddle retains the remnant replica symmetry \mathbb{Z}_n , it is natural to take a quotient of $\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{bulk, nsym})}$ by the group \mathbb{Z}_n to obtain the quotient manifold

$$\hat{\mathcal{M}}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{bulk, nsym})} = \mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{bulk, nsym})} / \mathbb{Z}_n \,.$$
(168)

⁶ As described in [92] if we consider the replica symmetric saddle in the bulk fluctuating geometry, the corresponding entanglement negativity turns out to be zero, and therefore this saddle does not give the dominant contribution to the gravitational path integral.

Note that the quotient manifold has the asymptotic boundary $\mathcal{M}_2^{A,B\,(\text{fixed})}$ ⁷: a two-fold cover of the original fixed geometry $\mathcal{M}_1^{\text{fixed}}$ branched over A and B. The quotient manifold has conical defects at $\gamma_{A_1}^{(n)}$ and $\gamma_{B_2}^{(n)}$, the loci of the fixed points of the residual replica symmetry. As usual, these conical defects are sourced by backreacting cosmic branes homologous to the subsystems A and B, and come with deficit angles

$$\Delta\phi_n = 2\pi \left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right)$$

The on-shell action of the fluctuating replica geometry may now be written in terms of the on-shell action of the quotient spacetime $I_{\text{grav}}\left(\mathcal{M}_{2}^{AB\,(\text{fixed})},\gamma_{A_{1}}^{(n)},\gamma_{B_{2}}^{(n)}\right)$ as

$$I_{\text{grav}}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{bulk, nsym})}] \equiv n \, I_{\text{grav}}\left(\mathcal{M}_{2}^{AB\,(\text{fixed})}, \gamma_{A_{1}}^{(n)}, \gamma_{B_{2}}^{(n)}\right) \,.$$

Therefore, the generalized logarithmic Renyi negativity is given by

$$\mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}^{(2n)}(A:B) = \log \mathcal{N}_{\text{gen}}^{(2n)}(A:B)$$
$$= -n \left[I_{\text{grav}} \left(\mathcal{M}_{2}^{AB\,(\text{fixed})}, \gamma_{A_{1}}^{(n)}, \gamma_{B_{2}}^{(n)} \right) - 2 I_{\text{grav}}[\mathcal{M}_{1}^{\text{bulk}}] \right] + \mathcal{E}_{\text{eff}}^{(2n)}(A:B), \quad (169)$$

where the effective logarithmic Renyi negativity $\mathcal{E}_{\text{eff}}^{(2n)}(A:B)$ of quantum matter fields on the hybrid replica manifold $\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B}$ is defined as

$$\mathcal{E}_{\text{eff}}^{(2n)}(A:B) = \log \frac{\mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B}]}{\left(\mathbf{Z}_{\text{mat}}[\mathcal{M}_{1}]\right)^{2n}}.$$
(170)

In order to evaluate the above expression we need to compute the on-shell action of the quotiented bulk geometry $\hat{\mathcal{M}}_{2n}^{A,B}(\text{bulk, nsym})}$ which gets contributions from the cosmic branes sitting on $\gamma_{A_1}^{(n)}$ and $\gamma_{B_2}^{(n)}$ homologous to A on the first copy of \mathcal{M}_2^{AB} and to B on the second copy. The authors in [15,35,53] had computed the contributions coming from such conical defects for $n \sim 1$ by expanding the on-shell action near n = 1, thereby assuming that the gravitational backreaction is small enough to keep the replica manifold a solution to the gravitational equations of motion. Here, instead, we follow the procedure in [103, 104] to find the solution away form n = 1 and obtain the effects of the gravitational backreaction comprehensively in terms of the areas of the backreacting cosmic branes sitting along $\gamma_{A_1}^{(n)}$ and $\gamma_{B_2}^{(n)}$. Therefore, the on shell action of the quotiented bulk geometry $\hat{\mathcal{M}}_{2n}^{A,B}(\text{bulk, nsym})$ can be written as

$$I_{\text{grav}}\left(\mathcal{M}_{2}^{AB\,(\text{fixed})}, \gamma_{A_{1}}^{(n)}, \gamma_{B_{2}}^{(n)}\right) = 2 I_{\text{grav}}[\mathcal{M}_{1}^{\text{bulk}}] + \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(\gamma_{AB})}{4G} + \left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right) \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\gamma_{A}) + \mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\gamma_{B})}{4G}, \quad (171)$$

where $\mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\gamma_X)$ is related to the area of the cosmic brane homologous to subsystem X as in eq. (13):

$$n^2 \frac{\partial}{\partial n} \left(\frac{n-1}{n} \mathcal{A}^{(n)} \right) = \text{Area} \left(\text{ cosmic brane } _n \right) \,.$$

⁷Note that the two fold cover $\mathcal{M}_2^{A,B\,(\text{fixed})}$ computing the second Renyi negativity is the same as $\mathcal{M}_2^{AB\,(\text{fixed})}$, that computing the second Renyi entropy [92].

Therefore, utilizing eq. (171) we obtain the generalized logarithmic Renyi negativity between the subsystems A and B from eq. (170) as

$$\mathcal{E}_{\rm gen}^{(2n)}(A:B) = -n \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(\gamma_{AB})}{4G} - (n-1) \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\gamma_A) + \mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\gamma_B)}{4G} + \mathcal{E}_{\rm eff}^{(2n)}(A:B) \,. \tag{172}$$

taking the $n \to 1/2$ limit, the generalized logarithmic negativity is given by

$$\mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}(A:B) = \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(\gamma_A) + \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(\gamma_B) - \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(\gamma_{AB})}{8G} + \mathcal{E}_{\text{eff}}(A:B).$$
(173)

In the following, we will assume that the quantum field theory on the hybrid manifold \mathcal{M} itself has a holographic description as well. Therefore, following [92] the effective logarithmic entanglement negativity $\mathcal{E}_{\text{eff}}(A:B)$ in eq. (173) may be written as the order half effective mutual information between A and B as ⁸

$$\mathcal{E}_{\text{eff}}(A:B) = \frac{1}{2} I_{\text{eff}}^{1/2}(A:B)$$
 (174)

where we have used arguments similar to subsection 3.1 to restructure the expression on the right hand side in terms of the Renyi entropies of order half. Therefore, eq. (173) may be put in the comprehensive form in eq. (30), namely

$$\mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}(A:B) = \frac{1}{2} \left[S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A) + S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(B) - S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A \cup B) \right] \equiv \frac{1}{2} I_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A:B) \,. \tag{175}$$

Finally, following a similar procedure as in [54], the entanglement negativity between subsystems A and B in a quantum field theory coupled to gravity is obtained through the extremization of the generalized negativity as

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \min\left[\exp_{\gamma_A,\gamma_B} \mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}(A:B)\right]$$
(176)

Note that in the above expression, the correct entanglement negativity is obtained by extremizing with respect to the positions of the individual homology surfaces γ_A and γ_B .

7.1 Replica Wormhole Saddle

As described in [15, 35] for the case of entanglement entropy, when the effective entropy of the quantum matter fields becomes comparable to the gravitational area term, the spacetime replica wormhole starts to dominate the gravitational path integral. In the case of the generalized Renyi negativity, we propose that when the contribution from the effective matter negativity becomes comparable to the area contributions in eq. (169), the generalized Renyi negativity gets a non-perturbative instanton-like contribution from a \mathbb{Z}_n -symmetric replica wormhole saddle. Figure 28 shows a schematic picture of the replica wormhole saddles computing the Renyi entropy (left) and the Renyi negativity (right) for an even replica index n = 4. While for the case of the Renyi entropy, the asymptotic boundary on each copy is the original manifold \mathcal{M}_1 , it is the two-fold cover $\mathcal{M}_2^{A,B}(\text{fixed})$ that serves as the asymptotic boundaries on each copy in the case of the replica wormhole saddle computing the Renyi negativity.

⁸Note that in [92] the on-shell action on the quotient manifolds were evaluated for the restrictive class of fixed area states corresponding to a flat entanglement spectrum. As a result, all the Renyi entropies were taken to be equal and correspondingly the Renyi version of the areas (cf. eq. (173)) reduced to ordinary areas. In this manuscript, however, we lift such restrictions and consider Renyi areas as in eq. (13).



Figure 28: A cartoon picture of the replica wormhole saddle for the gravitational path integral for $\mathbb{Z}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{AB\,(\text{bulk})}]$ on the left and $\mathbb{Z}[\mathcal{M}_{2n}^{A,B\,(\text{bulk, nsym})}]$ on the right, is shown for n = 2.

As in the case of generalized Renyi entropy, the quotient manifold $\hat{\mathcal{M}}_{2n}^{A,B}(\text{bulk, nsym})$ has no conical singularities of the homology surfaces of A and B [15, 35]. Instead, the bulk replica wormhole contains additional \mathbb{Z}_n fixed points. These are the boundaries of the corresponding islands of A, B and $A \cup B$. Therefore, the on-shell action for the quotient manifold of the replica wormhole saddle can be written analogously to eq. (171) as

$$I_{\text{grav}}\left(\mathcal{M}_{2}^{AB\,(\text{fixed})},\gamma_{A_{1}}^{(n)},\gamma_{B_{2}}^{(n)}\right) = 2\,I_{\text{grav}}[\mathcal{M}_{1}^{\text{bulk}}] + \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(\partial\,\text{Is}(AB))}{4G} + \left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\right)\frac{\mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\partial\,\text{Is}(A)) + \mathcal{A}^{(n)}(\partial\,\text{Is}(B))}{4G}.$$

$$(177)$$

Similar to the case of generalized Renyi entropy, the boundaries of these new island regions will have smooth twist operator insertions. As a result the effective Renyi negativity in eq. (170) will also get contributions from the quantum matter fields living on these island regions.

The genralized Renyi negativity between the subsystems A and B in eq. (169) may therefore be obtained utilizing eq. (177) as

$$\mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}(A:B) = \frac{\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(\partial \text{Is}(A)) + \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(\partial \text{Is}(B)) - \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(\partial \text{Is}(AB))}{8G} + \mathcal{E}_{\text{eff}}(A \cup \text{Is}(A):B \cup \text{Is}(B))$$
(178)

We will again assume that the quantum field theory on the hybrid manifold \mathcal{M} itself has a holographic dual description and therefore the effective entanglement negativity of the quantum matter fields residing on the subsystems A and B as well as their corresponding entanglement islands may be written in terms of the order half effective mutual information between $A \cup \text{Is}(A)$ and $B \cup \text{Is}(B)$. Therefore the island formula (178) for the generalized entanglement negativity may equivalently be written as

$$\mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}(A:B) = \frac{1}{2} \left[S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A) + S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(B) - S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A \cup B) \right]$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} I_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A:B)$$
(179)

Once again, employing the Engelhardt-Wall prescription [54] 9 , we obtain the following formula for the entanglement negativity between two subsystems A and B in a quantum field theory coupled to gravity,

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \min \begin{bmatrix} \text{ext} & \mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}(A:B) \\ \partial \text{Is}(A), \partial \text{Is}(B) & \mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}(A:B) \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (180)

However, as we have shown in the main body from pure geometric considerations, there is only one free parameter to extremize over in eq. (180), namely the island cross section for the entanglement negativity $Q'' \equiv \partial Is_{\mathcal{E}}(A) \cap \partial Is_{\mathcal{E}}(B)$. Therefore, the correct formula for the entanglement negativity between A and B is given by

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \min \begin{bmatrix} \text{ext} & \mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}(A:B) \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (181)

This completes the derivation of the island formula for the entanglement negativity by considering the corresponding replica wormhole contributions based on techniques developed in [15,35,92]. Below we demonstrate the equivalence of the above obtained result from the replica wormhole saddle with our island proposal-I.

Two adjacent intervals:

Observe that eq.(179) and eq.(181) match exactly with our island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of mixed state configuration involving two adjacent intervals in a quantum field theory coupled to gravity described by eq.(30).

Two disjoint intervals:



Figure 29: Schematic for the configuration of the disjoint intervals A and B separated by C such that the full tripartite system ABC is compact and is in a pure state .

We will now demonstrate the equivalence between our conjecture in eq.(29) and the result in eq.(179) and eq.(181) which we derived from replica wormhole construction. To begin with let us consider the case of the disjoint intervals A and B separated by union of two disjoint intervals denoted as C such that the full system ABC is compact and is in a pure

⁹Note that eq.(178) and eq.(179) clearly suggest that the Engelhardt-Wall like prescription for entanglement negativity would involve the extremization of the entire sum and not the individual generalized Renyi entropy terms.

state¹⁰ as depicted in fig.29. For a tripartite system $A \cup B \cup C$ which is in a pure quantum state, it is easy to show from quantum information that the following equality holds

$$I(A:BC) = I(A:B) + I(B:C)$$
 (182)

Note that as discussed earlier, for generic subregions X and Y in two dimensional holographic CFTs and for subsystems involving spherical entangling surfaces in higher dimensions, we have

$$I^{(1/2)}(X:Y) = \chi_d I(X:Y)$$
(183)

$$S^{(1/2)}(X) = \chi_d S_X \tag{184}$$

Utilizing the above expressions, we can re-express eq.(182) by multiplying it on both sides by χ_d to obtain

$$I^{(1/2)}(A:BC) = I^{(1/2)}(A:B) + I^{(1/2)}(B:C)$$
(185)

As explained earlier, the generalized Renyi entropies obey a relation similar to eq.(183) and hence, it is possible to generalize the above formula to subregions in a two dimensional QFTs coupled to gravity or for subsystems involving spherical entangling surfaces in higher dimensions, by considering the corresponding island contributions. Therefore, we have

$$I_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A:BC) = I_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A:B) + I_{gen}^{(1/2)}(B:C)$$
(186)

Note that above formula could be re-expressed as follows

$$\frac{1}{2} \mathbf{I}_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A:B) = \frac{1}{2} \left[\mathbf{I}_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A:BC) - \mathbf{I}_{gen}^{(1/2)}(B:C) \right] \\
= \frac{1}{2} \left[S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A\cup C) + S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(B\cup C) - S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A\cup B\cup C) - S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(C) \right] \tag{187}$$

Alternatively one may obtain the above equation by utilizing the equalities of the entropies $S_{A\cup C} = S_B$, $S_{B\cup C} = S_A$, $S_{ABC} = 0$ and $S_C = S_{AB}$ for the tripartite pure state ρ_{ABC} .

Comparing the above result to eq.(179) which we derived utilizing the replica wormhole contribution leads to

$$\mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}(A:B) = \frac{1}{2} \left[S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A \cup C) + S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(B \cup C) - S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(A \cup B \cup C) - S_{gen}^{(1/2)}(C) \right]$$
(188)

$$\mathcal{E}(A:B) = \min\left[\exp_{Q''} \mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}(A:B)\right]$$
(189)

The above expression matches exactly with our island proposal-I in eq.(29) for the entanglement negativity of the disjoint intervals in a QFT coupled to gravity. Hence, the computation above serves as a proof of our island proposal-I constructed by considering the corresponding replica wormhole contributions.

¹⁰When the full system is non-compact and involves a mixed tripartite quantum state ρ_{ABC} , the gravitational path integral for the entanglement negativity and the corresponding replica wormhole contribution is more involved and possibly dominated by a different non-trivial replica symmetry breaking saddle. We leave this interesting problem for future investigation.

Single interval in an infinite system: In order to demonstrate the equivalence of our island proposal-I for the case of a single interval in an infinite system, to the replica wormhole result in eq.(179), we consider a tripartite pure state $A \cup B_1 \cup B_2$ with $\equiv A^c$, for which it is easy to show that

$$I(A: B_1B_2) = I(A: B_1) + I(A: B_2)$$

This property was utilized in [91] to demonstrate the equivalence of the two alternative holographic proposals in [75] and [89] described earlier. As explained above, for subregions in two dimensional QFTs coupled to gravity and for systems involving the spherical entangling surfaces in higher dimensions, we can generalize the above expression to

$$I_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A:B_1B_2) = I_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A:B_1) + I_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A:B_2)$$

Finally utilizing eq. (175), we obtain the generalized entanglement negativity for a single interval in an infinite system as

$$\mathcal{E}_{\text{gen}}(A) \equiv \frac{1}{2} I_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A : B_1 B_2)$$

= $\lim_{B_1 \cup B_2 \to A^c} \frac{1}{2} \left[2S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A) + S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(B_1) + S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(B_2) - S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A \cup B_1) - S_{\text{gen}}^{(1/2)}(A \cup B_2) \right]$

Upon extremization the above result obtained from the replica wormhole construction exactly matches with our island proposal-I for a single interval in an infinite system which was described in eq.(31). This concludes the proof of our island proposal-I for the entanglement negativity of all the configurations considered in the present article.

8 Summary and discussions

In this article we develop two alternative constructions for the island contributions to the entanglement negativity of various pure and mixed state configurations in quantum field theories coupled to semiclassical gravity. The first proposal involves a specific algebraic sum of the generalized Renyi entropies of order half. This is inspired by the holographic constructions described in [75, 78, 80]. The second proposal is motivated by the quantum corrected holographic formula for the entanglement negativity proposed in [89]. This involves an island construction for the entanglement negativity obtained through the sum of the area of a backreacted cosmic brane spanning the EWCS, and the effective entanglement negativity of bulk quantum matter fields. Following this, motivated by [90], we propose that the entanglement negativity of a bipartite system in a quantum field theory coupled to semiclassical gravity, is determined by extremizing the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half.

We applied our proposals to the case of JT gravity coupled to matter fields which are described by a CFT_2 with a large central charge. We computed the island contribution to the entanglement negativity for the pure and mixed state configurations involving disjoint, adjacent and single intervals in bath systems coupled to extremal black holes in JT gravity. The results from both the proposals match exactly for all the phases (characterized by the size of the intervals) of the configurations considered in this article. Furthermore, as discussed above in each case we determined the entanglement negativity from proposal-II using two different methods. Firstly, the entanglement negativity was computed through the extremization of the sum of the area of a back reacted cosmic brane and the effective entanglement negativity of bulk quantum matter fields, determined through the twist correlators in [71, 72]. Following this, we obtained the entanglement negativity through the extremization of the generalized Renyi reflected entropy of order half. We demonstrated that the results from two methods match exactly, characterizing a consistency check of our proposal-II. We also showed that these results precisely match with the entanglement negativity determined from our proposal-I.

Note that the dynamical part of the entanglement negativity for the cases involving the disjoint and the adjacent interval configurations mentioned above, is proportional to that of the reflected entropy considered in [67]. We would like to emphasize that this is because of the spherical symmetry of the entangling surfaces involved, as they render the area of resulting backreacted extremal surfaces to be proportional to the non-backreacted area of corresponding extremal surfaces in the original geometry. However, for generic subsystems in higher dimensions, we expect that the reflected entropy and the entanglement negativity will have different behaviors.

Subsequently, we applied our island proposals to obtain the entanglement negativity of various pure and mixed state configurations involving disjoint, adjacent and single intervals in quantum system described by a bath coupled to an eternal black hole in JT gravity. In contrast to the extremal black hole case, where all the intervals were in the bath, the adjacent interval configuration considered in the non-extremal black hole scenario had one interval in the bath and the other on the JT brane. For the above described configurations we computed the island contribution to the entanglement negativity utilizing both of our proposals. We demonstrated that the entanglement negativity obtained using the generalized Renvi reflected entropy of order half, and that from the sum of the area of back reacted cosmic brane and the effective entanglement negativity matched exactly. Furthermore, these results matched precisely with the entanglement negativity obtained from our island proposal-I based on a combination of the generalized Renyi entropies of order half. Note that the reflected entropy was explored for some of the above configurations in [67, 68]. For the case of disjoint intervals, we observed that once again the dynamical part of the entanglement negativity turns out to be proportional to that of the reflected entropy in [67]due to the spherical symmetry of the entangling surfaces involved. Furthermore, the reflected entropy for the case of the adjacent interval with one of the intervals in the bath and the other on the JT brane was explored in [68] for fermionic quantum matter fields utilizing the methods of [99]. Therefore, the results for reflected entropy derived in [68] for this case are different from our results.

Following this, we commented on a possible understanding of the above constructions in the double holography picture where one considers the quantum matter described by a holographic CFT_d coupled to *d*-dimensional semiclassical gravity. Motivated by our island proposals we alluded to two alternative doubly holographic pictures for the entanglement negativity. As discussed above, our island proposal-I involved a specific algebraic sum of the generalized Renyi entropies of order half. In the context of double holography, the generalized Renyi entropy of order half is given by the area of a backreacted extremal surface (geodesic in AdS_3) anchored on the subsystem and extending in the dual bulk AdS_{d+1} spacetime. Consequently, the double holographic picture of our proposal-I consisted of a specific combination of the areas of back reacted cosmic branes anchored on the subsystems/islands. On the other hand, the doubly holographic picture for our island proposal-II involved the minimal area of the backreacted EWCS in the dual bulk AdS_{d+1} spacetime. The area of the backreacted cosmic brane is proportional to the area of its tensionless counterpart for a spherical entangling surface such that the backreaction effect is encoded in the proportionality constant. Finally, we provided a derivation of our island proposal-I for the pure and mixed state configurations considered by the computing the replica wormhole contribution to the partially transposed density matrix, in the gravitational path integral formulation through the techniques developed in [15, 35, 92].

Although the two proposals we have developed seem quite distinct, remarkably they lead to exactly the same results for all the cases examined here. It would be quite interesting to explore the reason for the equivalence of the two proposals in more details. We would like to emphasize that the entanglement negativity being a mixed state entanglement measure provides an insight into the structure of entanglement in the Hawking radiation. A more detailed study of our proposals into various other evaporating black hole scenarios may reveal deeper aspects of the Hawking radiation. It would be exciting to develop a possible proof of our island proposal-II for the entanglement negativity by considering an alternative replica symmetry braking saddle and the corresponding replica wormhole construction. It will be extremely fascinating to apply our proposals to spacetimes that are not asymptotically AdS as done for entanglement entropy in [23, 24, 26]. Furthermore it has been recently shown in [35–38] that the island construction has significant implications to cosmology. It would be quite interesting to explore the implications of our proposals for the entanglement negativity to the above scenarios.

A Renyi entropy of order half of the JT gravity

In this appendix we compute the Renyi entropy of order half of a thermal CFT_1 dual to a non-extremal JT black hole through two different techniques. In section A.1 we determine the Renyi entropy of order half by considering the purification of the thermal CFT_1 which is described by a thermofield double (TFD) dual to an eternal black hole in JT gravity. In section A.2 we obtain the same through the replica wormhole contribution to the corresponding gravitational path integral of the non-extremal JT black hole using the results of a recent article [104].

A.1 Entanglement negativity of the TFD state dual to an eternal black hole in JT gravity

In this subsection we compute the entanglement negativity of the thermofield double (TFD) state dual to an eternal black hole in JT gravity. Note that since the TFD state is pure, the entanglement negativity is equal to Renyi entropy of order half of the thermal CFT_1 living on either the left or the right asymptotic boundary.

The TFD state is defined as

$$|\text{TFD}\rangle := \frac{1}{\sqrt{Z(\beta)}} \sum_{k} e^{-\frac{\beta E_k}{2}} |k\rangle |k\rangle.$$
(190)

The interesting property of the thermofield double is that the reduced density matrix of the left or the right subsystem is described by the thermal Gibbs state

$$\rho_L = \frac{e^{-\beta H}}{Z(\beta)}.\tag{191}$$

This in turn implies that the entanglement entropy of the left or the right subsystem is same as the thermal entropy of a Gibbs state i.e

$$S_{EE} = S_{th} = (1 - \beta \partial_{\beta}) \log Z(\beta).$$
(192)

It is clear from the above equation that we could obtain the entanglement entropy for the left or the right subsystem of a TFD state directly from the thermal partition function.

Similarly it was shown in [74] that the entanglement negativity of the bipartite system LR is given by

$$\mathcal{E}(L:R) = \log \frac{Z\left(\frac{\beta}{2}\right)^2}{Z(\beta)} = \beta(F(\beta) - F(\beta/2))$$
(193)

where F denotes the free energy corresponding to the thermal partition function $Z(\beta)$ given by

$$F(\beta) = -\frac{1}{\beta} \log Z(\beta).$$
(194)

Note that, for a pure state the entanglement negativity should be same as the Renyi entropy of order half [71, 72]. Since LR together are in pure state described by the TFD,

$$\mathcal{E}(L:R) = S_{EE}^{1/2}(L) = S_{EE}^{1/2}(R) = \beta(F(\beta) - F(\beta/2)).$$
(195)

The free energy $F(\beta)$ depends on the partition function as described by eq.(194) and hence, analogous to the entanglement entropy, the entanglement negativity of the left or the right subsystem in the TFD state may also be obtained through the thermal partition function.

Now for the case of JT gravity, the thermal partition function of the CFT_1 could be obtained by the dual bulk Euclidean classical action described by the Schwartzian as follows

$$Z\left[\beta\right] = \exp\left[S_0 + \frac{\phi_r}{8\pi G}\int du\operatorname{Sch}(t, u)\right],\tag{196}$$

where, S_0 is the topological part and Sch(t, u) is the Schwarzian derivative given by

$$Sch(t,u) = \frac{2t't''' - 3t''^2}{2t'^2}$$
(197)

For the JT gravity

$$t(u) = \frac{\beta}{\pi} \tanh\left[\frac{\pi u}{\beta}\right]$$
(198)

Substituting eq. (196) in eq. (192) leads to the following expression for the entanglement entropy

$$S(L) = \phi_0 + \frac{2\pi\phi_r}{\beta}.$$
(199)

where we are working in the units of $4G_N^{(2)} = 1$. On the other hand substituting eq.(196) in eq.(195) we obtain the following expression for the entanglement negativity of the TFD state

$$\mathcal{E}(L:R) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi\phi_r}{\beta} = S^{1/2}(L).$$
(200)

Now, note that the gravity dual of the Renyi entropy is related to the area of a backreacted cosmic brane spanning the RT surface in the bulk spacetime [95] as was described in eq.(14).

For the present case the bulk spacetime corresponds to a two dimensional eternal black hole in JT gravity and hence the co-dimension two RT/HRT surface is a point. Therefore, from the above expression and eq.(14) we have

$$S^{1/2}(L) = \mathcal{A}^{(1/2)}(\gamma_L) = \phi_0 + \frac{3\pi\phi_r}{\beta},$$
(201)

where, γ_L is the point in the bulk where the backreacted RT surface is located. Observe by comparing eq.(199) and eq.(201) that the ratio of the dynamical part of the entanglement entropy of order one and that of order half is 3/2. This number is precisely arising due to the backreaction $\mathcal{X}_2 = \frac{3}{2}$ defined in eq.(15). However, the topological term remains unaffected by the backreaction as expected.

A.2 Renyi entropy of order $\frac{1}{2}$ through the replica wormhole construction

Recently in [104], the gravitation path integral for the replica wormhole saddle in JT gravity was performed to higher order in the replica parameter n away from n = 1. The authors there obtained the following expression for the refined Renyi entropy

$$\tilde{S}^{(n)} = \sum_{i} \left[S_0 + \phi^{(n)}(\sigma_i) \right] + \tilde{S}^{(n)}_{\text{matter}},$$

$$\phi^{(n)}(\sigma_i) = -\frac{2\pi}{n\beta} \frac{\phi_r}{\tanh\left(\frac{2\pi\sigma_i}{n\beta}\right)}$$
(202)

where σ_i denote the positions of the corresponding quantum extremal surfaces, β is the inverse temperature of the dilaton black hole and ϕ_r is the boundary value of the dilaton. In eq. (202) the effective refined Renyi entropy of the quantum matter is denoted by $\tilde{S}_{\text{matter}}^{(n)}$.

Following this, the Renyi entropy of order half for a subsystem $A \equiv [0, b]$ in a thermal CFT_2 bath coupled to a JT black hole of inverse temperature β , can be obtained as

$$S^{(n)} = \frac{n}{n-1} \int_{1}^{n} d\hat{n} \, \frac{1}{\hat{n}^{2}} \, \tilde{S}^{(\hat{n})}$$

$$= \frac{n}{n-1} \left[S_{0} \int_{1}^{n} d\hat{n} \, \frac{1}{\hat{n}^{2}} + \frac{2\pi\phi_{r}}{\beta} \int_{1}^{n} d\hat{n} \, \frac{1}{\hat{n}^{3}} \coth\left(\frac{2\pi a}{\hat{n}\beta}\right) \right]$$

$$= S_{0} + \frac{n}{n-1} \, \frac{2\pi\phi_{r}}{\beta} \left(\frac{1}{2\alpha^{2}} \left[\operatorname{Li}_{2} \left(1 - e^{\frac{2\alpha}{n}} \right) - \operatorname{Li}_{2} \left(1 - e^{2\alpha} \right) \right] + \frac{1 - n^{2}}{2n^{2}} \right) + S_{\mathrm{matter}}^{(n)},$$
(203)

where a describes the endpoint of the island region $I_A \equiv [-a, 0]$ corresponding to A, and we have defined $\alpha = 2\pi a/\beta$. In eq. (203), $\text{Li}_2(z)$ is the Spence's function, defined as

$$\text{Li}_{2}(z) = -\int_{0}^{z} du \, \frac{\ln(1-u)}{u}$$

The effective Renyi entropy of the quantum matter fields $S_{\text{matter}}^{(n)}$ is obtained as

$$S_{\text{matter}}^{(n)} = \frac{n}{n-1} \int_{1}^{n} d\hat{n} \; \frac{1}{\hat{n}^{2}} \; \tilde{S}_{\text{matter}}^{(\hat{n})}.$$
 (204)

Therefore, the Renyi entropy of order half for the subsystem $A \equiv [0, b]$ may be obtained through the analytic continuation $n \to \frac{1}{2}$ as

$$S^{(1/2)} = S_0 - \frac{\phi_r}{a} \left(\frac{1}{2\alpha} \left[\text{Li}_2 \left(1 - e^{4\alpha} \right) - \text{Li}_2 \left(1 - e^{2\alpha} \right) \right] + \frac{3\alpha}{2} \right) + S^{(1/2)}_{\text{matter}}.$$
 (205)

In the high temperature limit $\beta \rightarrow 0$, the area term in the above equation has the following expression

$$\mathcal{A}^{(1/2)} = S_0 + \frac{3\pi\phi_r}{\beta}.$$
(206)

Remarkably, this is the same expression obtained through an analysis of the entanglement negativity of the TFD state in appendix A.1.

References

- [1] S. W. Hawking, Black hole explosions, Nature 248, 30 (1974), doi:10.1038/248030a0.
- [2] S. W. Hawking, Particle Creation by Black Holes, Commun. Math. Phys. 43, 199 (1975), doi:10.1007/BF02345020, [Erratum: Commun.Math.Phys. 46, 206 (1976)].
- [3] S. D. Mathur, The Information paradox: A Pedagogical introduction, Class. Quant. Grav. 26, 224001 (2009), doi:10.1088/0264-9381/26/22/224001, 0909.1038.
- [4] A. Almheiri, D. Marolf, J. Polchinski and J. Sully, Black Holes: Complementarity or Firewalls?, JHEP 02, 062 (2013), doi:10.1007/JHEP02(2013)062, 1207.3123.
- [5] A. Almheiri, D. Marolf, J. Polchinski, D. Stanford and J. Sully, An Apologia for Firewalls, JHEP 09, 018 (2013), doi:10.1007/JHEP09(2013)018, 1304.6483.
- [6] A. Almheiri, T. Hartman, J. Maldacena, E. Shaghoulian and A. Tajdini, *The entropy of Hawking radiation* (2020), 2006.06872.
- G. Penington, Entanglement Wedge Reconstruction and the Information Paradox, JHEP 09, 002 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP09(2020)002, 1905.08255.
- [8] A. Almheiri, N. Engelhardt, D. Marolf and H. Maxfield, The entropy of bulk quantum fields and the entanglement wedge of an evaporating black hole, JHEP 12, 063 (2019), doi:10.1007/JHEP12(2019)063, 1905.08762.
- [9] A. Almheiri, R. Mahajan, J. Maldacena and Y. Zhao, The Page curve of Hawking radiation from semiclassical geometry, JHEP 03, 149 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP03(2020)149, 1908.10996.
- [10] A. Almheiri, R. Mahajan and J. Maldacena, Islands outside the horizon (2019), 1910.11077.
- [11] C. Chowdhury, O. Papadoulaki and S. Raju, A physical protocol for observers near the boundary to obtain bulk information in quantum gravity, SciPost Phys. 10(5), 106 (2021), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.10.5.106, 2008.01740.
- [12] A. Laddha, S. G. Prabhu, S. Raju and P. Shrivastava, The Holographic Nature of Null Infinity, SciPost Phys. 10, 041 (2021), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.10.2.041, 2002.02448.
- [13] S. Raju, Lessons from the Information Paradox (2020), 2012.05770.
- [14] G. Penington, S. H. Shenker, D. Stanford and Z. Yang, Replica wormholes and the black hole interior (2019), 1911.11977.

- [15] A. Almheiri, T. Hartman, J. Maldacena, E. Shaghoulian and A. Tajdini, *Replica Wormholes and the Entropy of Hawking Radiation*, JHEP 05, 013 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP05(2020)013, 1911.12333.
- [16] C. Akers, N. Engelhardt and D. Harlow, Simple holographic models of black hole evaporation, JHEP 08, 032 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP08(2020)032, 1910.00972.
- [17] H. Z. Chen, Z. Fisher, J. Hernandez, R. C. Myers and S.-M. Ruan, *Information Flow in Black Hole Evaporation*, JHEP 03, 152 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP03(2020)152, 1911.03402.
- [18] M. Rozali, J. Sully, M. Van Raamsdonk, C. Waddell and D. Wakeham, Information radiation in BCFT models of black holes, JHEP 05, 004 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP05(2020)004, 1910.12836.
- [19] A. Almheiri, R. Mahajan and J. E. Santos, *Entanglement islands in higher dimensions*, SciPost Phys. 9(1), 001 (2020), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.9.1.001, 1911.09666.
- [20] V. Balasubramanian, A. Kar, O. Parrikar, G. Sárosi and T. Ugajin, Geometric secret sharing in a model of Hawking radiation, JHEP 01, 177 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP01(2021)177, 2003.05448.
- [21] H. Verlinde, ER = EPR revisited: On the Entropy of an Einstein-Rosen Bridge (2020), 2003.13117.
- [22] F. F. Gautason, L. Schneiderbauer, W. Sybesma and L. Thorlacius, Page Curve for an Evaporating Black Hole, JHEP 05, 091 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP05(2020)091, 2004.00598.
- [23] T. Anegawa and N. Iizuka, Notes on islands in asymptotically flat 2d dilaton black holes, JHEP 07, 036 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP07(2020)036, 2004.01601.
- [24] K. Hashimoto, N. Iizuka and Y. Matsuo, *Islands in Schwarzschild black holes*, JHEP 06, 085 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP06(2020)085, 2004.05863.
- [25] J. Sully, M. V. Raamsdonk and D. Wakeham, BCFT entanglement entropy at large central charge and the black hole interior, JHEP 03, 167 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP03(2021)167, 2004.13088.
- [26] T. Hartman, E. Shaghoulian and A. Strominger, *Islands in Asymptotically Flat 2D Gravity*, JHEP 07, 022 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP07(2020)022, 2004.13857.
- [27] T. J. Hollowood and S. P. Kumar, Islands and Page Curves for Evaporating Black Holes in JT Gravity, JHEP 08, 094 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP08(2020)094, 2004. 14944.
- [28] C. Krishnan, V. Patil and J. Pereira, Page Curve and the Information Paradox in Flat Space (2020), 2005.02993.
- [29] M. Alishahiha, A. Faraji Astaneh and A. Naseh, Island in the presence of higher derivative terms, JHEP 02, 035 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP02(2021)035, 2005.08715.
- [30] H. Geng and A. Karch, Massive islands, JHEP 09, 121 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP09(2020)121, 2006.02438.

- [31] H. Z. Chen, R. C. Myers, D. Neuenfeld, I. A. Reyes and J. Sandor, *Quantum Extremal Islands Made Easy, Part I: Entanglement on the Brane*, JHEP 10, 166 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP10(2020)166, 2006.04851.
- [32] P. Simidzija and M. Van Raamsdonk, *Holo-ween*, JHEP **12**, 028 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP12(2020)028, 2006.13943.
- [33] R. Bousso and E. Wildenhain, *Gravity/ensemble duality*, Phys. Rev. D 102(6), 066005 (2020), doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.102.066005, 2006.16289.
- [34] T. Anous, J. Kruthoff and R. Mahajan, *Density matrices in quantum gravity*, SciPost Phys. 9(4), 045 (2020), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.9.4.045, 2006.17000.
- [35] X. Dong, X.-L. Qi, Z. Shangnan and Z. Yang, Effective entropy of quantum fields coupled with gravity, JHEP 10, 052 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP10(2020)052, 2007.
 02987.
- [36] Y. Chen, V. Gorbenko and J. Maldacena, Bra-ket wormholes in gravitationally prepared states, JHEP 02, 009 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP02(2021)009, 2007.16091.
- [37] C. Krishnan, Critical Islands, JHEP 01, 179 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP01(2021)179, 2007.06551.
- [38] T. Hartman, Y. Jiang and E. Shaghoulian, *Islands in cosmology*, JHEP **11**, 111 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP11(2020)111, 2008.01022.
- [39] M. Van Raamsdonk, Comments on wormholes, ensembles, and cosmology (2020), 2008.02259.
- [40] V. Balasubramanian, A. Kar and T. Ugajin, Entanglement between two disjoint universes, JHEP 02, 136 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP02(2021)136, 2008.05274.
- [41] V. Balasubramanian, A. Kar and T. Ugajin, *Islands in de Sitter space*, JHEP 02, 072 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP02(2021)072, 2008.05275.
- [42] W. Sybesma, Pure de Sitter space and the island moving back in time, Class. Quant. Grav. 38(14), 145012 (2021), doi:10.1088/1361-6382/abff9a, 2008.07994.
- [43] H. Z. Chen, R. C. Myers, D. Neuenfeld, I. A. Reyes and J. Sandor, *Quantum Extremal Islands Made Easy, Part II: Black Holes on the Brane*, JHEP **12**, 025 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP12(2020)025, 2010.00018.
- [44] A. Bhattacharya, A. Chanda, S. Maulik, C. Northe and S. Roy, Topological shadows and complexity of islands in multiboundary wormholes, JHEP 02, 152 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP02(2021)152, 2010.04134.
- [45] D. Harlow and E. Shaghoulian, Global symmetry, Euclidean gravity, and the black hole information problem, JHEP 04, 175 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP04(2021)175, 2010.10539.
- [46] K. Goto, T. Hartman and A. Tajdini, *Replica wormholes for an evaporating 2D black hole*, JHEP 04, 289 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP04(2021)289, 2011.09043.
- [47] H. Geng, A. Karch, C. Perez-Pardavila, S. Raju, L. Randall, M. Riojas and S. Shashi, Information Transfer with a Gravitating Bath, SciPost Phys. 10(5), 103 (2021), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.10.5.103, 2012.04671.

- [48] F. Deng, J. Chu and Y. Zhou, Defect extremal surface as the holographic counterpart of Island formula, JHEP 03, 008 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP03(2021)008, 2012.
 07612.
- [49] S. Ryu and T. Takayanagi, Holographic derivation of entanglement entropy from AdS/CFT, Phys. Rev. Lett. 96, 181602 (2006), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.96.181602, hep-th/0603001.
- [50] S. Ryu and T. Takayanagi, Aspects of Holographic Entanglement Entropy, JHEP 08, 045 (2006), doi:10.1088/1126-6708/2006/08/045, hep-th/0605073.
- [51] V. E. Hubeny, M. Rangamani and T. Takayanagi, A Covariant holographic entanglement entropy proposal, JHEP 07, 062 (2007), doi:10.1088/1126-6708/2007/07/062, 0705.0016.
- [52] M. Rangamani and T. Takayanagi, *Holographic Entanglement Entropy*, vol. 931, Springer, doi:10.1007/978-3-319-52573-0 (2017), 1609.01287.
- [53] T. Faulkner, A. Lewkowycz and J. Maldacena, Quantum corrections to holographic entanglement entropy, JHEP 11, 074 (2013), doi:10.1007/JHEP11(2013)074, 1307.
 2892.
- [54] N. Engelhardt and A. C. Wall, Quantum Extremal Surfaces: Holographic Entanglement Entropy beyond the Classical Regime, JHEP 01, 073 (2015), doi:10.1007/JHEP01(2015)073, 1408.3203.
- [55] C. Akers, N. Engelhardt, G. Penington and M. Usatyuk, *Quantum Maximin Surfaces*, JHEP 08, 140 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP08(2020)140, 1912.02799.
- [56] B. Czech, J. L. Karczmarek, F. Nogueira and M. Van Raamsdonk, *The Gravity Dual of a Density Matrix*, Class. Quant. Grav. **29**, 155009 (2012), doi:10.1088/0264-9381/29/15/155009, 1204.1330.
- [57] X. Dong, D. Harlow and A. C. Wall, Reconstruction of Bulk Operators within the Entanglement Wedge in Gauge-Gravity Duality, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117(2), 021601 (2016), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.117.021601, 1601.05416.
- [58] J. Cotler, P. Hayden, G. Penington, G. Salton, B. Swingle and M. Walter, Entanglement Wedge Reconstruction via Universal Recovery Channels, Phys. Rev. X 9(3), 031011 (2019), doi:10.1103/PhysRevX.9.031011, 1704.05839.
- [59] T. Takayanagi and K. Umemoto, Entanglement of purification through holographic duality, Nature Phys. 14(6), 573 (2018), doi:10.1038/s41567-018-0075-2, 1708. 09393.
- [60] P. Nguyen, T. Devakul, M. G. Halbasch, M. P. Zaletel and B. Swingle, Entanglement of purification: from spin chains to holography, JHEP 01, 098 (2018), doi:10.1007/JHEP01(2018)098, 1709.07424.
- [61] P. Liu, Y. Ling, C. Niu and J.-P. Wu, Entanglement of Purification in Holographic Systems, JHEP 09, 071 (2019), doi:10.1007/JHEP09(2019)071, 1902.02243.
- [62] M. Ghodrati, X.-M. Kuang, B. Wang, C.-Y. Zhang and Y.-T. Zhou, The connection between holographic entanglement and complexity of purification, JHEP 09, 009 (2019), doi:10.1007/JHEP09(2019)009, 1902.02475.
- [63] K. Babaei Velni, M. R. Mohammadi Mozaffar and M. H. Vahidinia, Some Aspects of Entanglement Wedge Cross-Section, JHEP 05, 200 (2019), doi:10.1007/JHEP05(2019)200, 1903.08490.
- [64] N. Jokela and A. Pönni, Notes on entanglement wedge cross sections, JHEP 07, 087 (2019), doi:10.1007/JHEP07(2019)087, 1904.09582.
- [65] A. Bhattacharya, Multipartite purification, multiboundary wormholes, and islands in AdS_3/CFT_2 , Phys. Rev. D **102**(4), 046013 (2020), doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.102.046013, 2003.11870.
- [66] S. Dutta and T. Faulkner, A canonical purification for the entanglement wedge crosssection, JHEP 03, 178 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP03(2021)178, 1905.00577.
- [67] V. Chandrasekaran, M. Miyaji and P. Rath, Including contributions from entanglement islands to the reflected entropy, Phys. Rev. D 102(8), 086009 (2020), doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.102.086009, 2006.10754.
- [68] T. Li, J. Chu and Y. Zhou, *Reflected Entropy for an Evaporating Black Hole*, JHEP 11, 155 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP11(2020)155, 2006.10846.
- [69] M. B. Plenio and S. Virmani, An Introduction to entanglement measures, Quant. Inf. Comput. 7, 1 (2007), quant-ph/0504163.
- [70] G. Vidal and R. F. Werner, Computable measure of entanglement, Phys. Rev. A 65, 032314 (2002), doi:10.1103/PhysRevA.65.032314, quant-ph/0102117.
- [71] P. Calabrese, J. Cardy and E. Tonni, Entanglement negativity in quantum field theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 109, 130502 (2012), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.109.130502, 1206.3092.
- [72] P. Calabrese, J. Cardy and E. Tonni, Entanglement negativity in extended systems: A field theoretical approach, J. Stat. Mech. 1302, P02008 (2013), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2013/02/P02008, 1210.5359.
- [73] V. Malvimat, H. Parihar, B. Paul and G. Sengupta, Entanglement Negativity in Galilean Conformal Field Theories, Phys. Rev. D 100(2), 026001 (2019), doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.100.026001, 1810.08162.
- [74] M. Rangamani and M. Rota, Comments on Entanglement Negativity in Holographic Field Theories, JHEP 10, 060 (2014), doi:10.1007/JHEP10(2014)060, 1406.6989.
- [75] P. Chaturvedi, V. Malvimat and G. Sengupta, *Holographic Quantum Entanglement Negativity*, JHEP 05, 172 (2018), doi:10.1007/JHEP05(2018)172, 1609.06609.
- [76] P. Chaturvedi, V. Malvimat and G. Sengupta, Covariant holographic entanglement negativity, Eur. Phys. J. C 78(9), 776 (2018), doi:10.1140/epjc/s10052-018-6259-1, 1611.00593.
- [77] V. Malvimat and G. Sengupta, *Entanglement negativity at large central charge*, Phys. Rev. D 103(10), 106003 (2021), doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.103.106003, 1712.02288.
- [78] P. Jain, V. Malvimat, S. Mondal and G. Sengupta, Holographic entanglement negativity conjecture for adjacent intervals in AdS₃/CFT₂, Phys. Lett. B **793**, 104 (2019), doi:10.1016/j.physletb.2019.04.037, 1707.08293.

- [79] P. Jain, V. Malvimat, S. Mondal and G. Sengupta, Covariant holographic entanglement negativity for adjacent subsystems in AdS₃ /CFT₂, Nucl. Phys. B 945, 114683 (2019), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2019.114683, 1710.06138.
- [80] V. Malvimat, S. Mondal, B. Paul and G. Sengupta, Holographic entanglement negativity for disjoint intervals in AdS₃/CFT₂, Eur. Phys. J. C **79**(3), 191 (2019), doi:10.1140/epjc/s10052-019-6693-8, 1810.08015.
- [81] V. Malvimat, S. Mondal, B. Paul and G. Sengupta, Covariant holographic entanglement negativity for disjoint intervals in AdS₃/CFT₂, Eur. Phys. J. C 79(6), 514 (2019), doi:10.1140/epjc/s10052-019-7032-9, 1812.03117.
- [82] V. Malvimat, S. Mondal and G. Sengupta, Time Evolution of Entanglement Negativity from Black Hole Interiors, JHEP 05, 183 (2019), doi:10.1007/JHEP05(2019)183, 1812.04424.
- [83] P. Chaturvedi, V. Malvimat and G. Sengupta, *Entanglement negativity*, *Holography and Black holes*, Eur. Phys. J. C 78(6), 499 (2018), doi:10.1140/epjc/s10052-018-5969-8, 1602.01147.
- [84] P. Jain, V. Malvimat, S. Mondal and G. Sengupta, *Holographic entanglement neg*ativity for adjacent subsystems in AdS_{d+1}/CFT_d, Eur. Phys. J. Plus **133**(8), 300 (2018), doi:10.1140/epjp/i2018-12113-0, 1708.00612.
- [85] J. Erdmenger and N. Miekley, Non-local observables at finite temperature in AdS/CFT, JHEP 03, 034 (2018), doi:10.1007/JHEP03(2018)034, 1709.07016.
- [86] P. Jain, V. Malvimat, S. Mondal and G. Sengupta, *Holographic Entanglement Nega*tivity for Conformal Field Theories with a Conserved Charge, Eur. Phys. J. C 78(11), 908 (2018), doi:10.1140/epjc/s10052-018-6383-y, 1804.09078.
- [87] J. Kumar Basak, H. Parihar, B. Paul and G. Sengupta, Holographic entanglement negativity for disjoint subsystems in AdS_{d+1}/CFT_d (2020), 2001.10534.
- [88] P. Jain and S. Mahapatra, Mixed state entanglement measures as probe for confinement, Phys. Rev. D 102, 126022 (2020), doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.102.126022, 2010.07702.
- [89] J. Kudler-Flam and S. Ryu, Entanglement negativity and minimal entanglement wedge cross sections in holographic theories, Phys. Rev. D 99(10), 106014 (2019), doi:10.1103/PhysRevD.99.106014, 1808.00446.
- [90] Y. Kusuki, J. Kudler-Flam and S. Ryu, Derivation of Holographic Negativity in AdS_3/CFT_2 , Phys. Rev. Lett. **123**(13), 131603 (2019), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.123.131603, 1907.07824.
- [91] J. Kumar Basak, V. Malvimat, H. Parihar, B. Paul and G. Sengupta, On minimal entanglement wedge cross section for holographic entanglement negativity (2020), 2002.10272.
- [92] X. Dong, X.-L. Qi and M. Walter, Holographic entanglement negativity and replica symmetry breaking, JHEP 06, 024 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP06(2021)024, 2101. 11029.
- [93] N. Engelhardt and A. C. Wall, Coarse Graining Holographic Black Holes, JHEP 05, 160 (2019), doi:10.1007/JHEP05(2019)160, 1806.01281.

- [94] N. Engelhardt and A. C. Wall, Decoding the Apparent Horizon: Coarse-Grained Holographic Entropy, Phys. Rev. Lett. 121(21), 211301 (2018), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.121.211301, 1706.02038.
- [95] X. Dong, The Gravity Dual of Renyi Entropy, Nature Commun. 7, 12472 (2016), doi:10.1038/ncomms12472, 1601.06788.
- [96] L.-Y. Hung, R. C. Myers, M. Smolkin and A. Yale, *Holographic Calculations of Renyi Entropy*, JHEP **12**, 047 (2011), doi:10.1007/JHEP12(2011)047, 1110.1084.
- [97] Y. Kusuki and K. Tamaoka, Entanglement Wedge Cross Section from CFT: Dynamics of Local Operator Quench, JHEP 02, 017 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP02(2020)017, 1909.06790.
- [98] M. Kulaxizi, A. Parnachev and G. Policastro, Conformal Blocks and Negativity at Large Central Charge, JHEP 09, 010 (2014), doi:10.1007/JHEP09(2014)010, 1407.0324.
- [99] P. Bueno and H. Casini, *Reflected entropy, symmetries and free fermions*, JHEP 05, 103 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP05(2020)103, 2003.09546.
- [100] N. Bao and N. Cheng, Multipartite Reflected Entropy, JHEP 10, 102 (2019), doi:10.1007/JHEP10(2019)102, 1909.03154.
- [101] J. Chu, R. Qi and Y. Zhou, Generalizations of Reflected Entropy and the Holographic Dual, JHEP 03, 151 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP03(2020)151, 1909.10456.
- [102] J. Maldacena and L. Susskind, Cool horizons for entangled black holes, Fortsch. Phys. 61, 781 (2013), doi:10.1002/prop.201300020, 1306.0533.
- [103] Y. Nakaguchi and T. Nishioka, A holographic proof of Rényi entropic inequalities, JHEP 12, 129 (2016), doi:10.1007/JHEP12(2016)129, 1606.08443.
- [104] K. Kawabata, T. Nishioka, Y. Okuyama and K. Watanabe, *Replica wormholes and capacity of entanglement* (2021), 2105.08396.